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Christian J. Pinto discusses the dark spiritual forces behind the immoral
agenda in America, and how it relates to certain philosophies that are found
in the ancient mystery beliefs of Freemasonry, Rosicrucianism and the occult
groups that practice the ancient mystery religions.

Partial transcription of the podcast

Okay, praise the Lord you guys and welcome. I’m Chris Pinto. This is Noise of
Thunder Radio.

We have those who are in rebellion against God, flaunting their sin like
Sodom. And even with all these troubling things, we remember the Lord’s
promises to us. And one of my favorite promises is in Isaiah, chapter 46,
verses 3 and 4, where the Lord says,

Isaiah 46:3-4  Hearken unto me, O house of Jacob, and all the remnant of the
house of Israel, which are borne by me from the belly, which are carried from
the womb: And even to your old age I am he; and even to hoar hairs will I
carry you: I have made, and I will bear; even I will carry, and will deliver
you.

We’ve got to consider how great things God has done for us through the gospel
of our Lord Jesus Christ. We’ve got to remember the great deliverances that
God has given us. This is the thing that encourages me to think about the
history of our ancestors, the history that we talk about in some of our films
like Lamp in the Dark, and also in the True Christian History of America.
We’re talking about how God delivered the saints one generation after another
after another.

When we read about the horrible things that have gone on in centuries past
with the Inquisition, with things like the St. Bartholomew’s Day Massacre, or
the Irish Massacre of 1641, or the Massacre of the Waldensians, etc. and many
other terrible things, forms of persecution, far, far worse than anything
we’ve suffered here in the Western world, at least in our lifetimes.

The Holocaust during World War II, of course, was a great, great atrocity. We
know that. But as Christians, I say to my fellow Christians, we’ve got to
remember, yes, there is often the mention of 6 million Jews. There is not
enough mention of the 5 million non-Jews who were mostly Christians in
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Western Europe. It’s strange how in the churches, how Christianity does not
acknowledge the persecution of our fellow believers during World War II.

Part of the reason why they focus on promoting LGBT because they want to
sabotage America. And gays who know anything about history, know full well
that America has never been a country that promoted or even accepted their
behavior at all. We’ve always been against it, and Americans have been
resisting and fighting against the whole homosexual movement going all the
way back to (Alfred) Kinsey (who wrote Sexual Behavior in the Human Male
(1948) and Sexual Behavior in the Human Female (1953), also known as the
Kinsey Reports). All the way back to Kinsey where much of this began, where
really the groundwork for what we are seeing today was established.
Everything that you’re seeing right now with homosexuality, transgenderism,
the targeting of children, all of this has its point of origin in our
country, in our country with Kinsey.

Read the histories on this, the sodomites that are being described there were
an ancient transgender cult called the Gali. You go read about them online,
but they were a cult that worshipped a goddess and they were effectively
transgender. They were men who dressed up like women and put on the garments
of women and it signified them being transformed into the image of the
goddess that they worshipped. So this whole transgender cult, this is why we
have it in the scripture.

Why we have examples of warnings against this lifestyle and this behavior
while they claim that they’re progressing society. The reality is they are
moving our society in a retrograde manner. We’re moving backward toward pagan
behaviors that have been put aside by the Christian world for centuries.

If you go to Deuteronomy chapter 22 and verse 5, it says, quote, “The woman
shall not wear that which pertaineth unto a man, neither shall a man put on a
woman’s garment. For all that do so are abomination unto the Lord thy God.”
So God is clearly condemning this whole concept of transgenderism, which if
you study it going back to the ancient world is a pagan, very Luciferian,
very satanic idea.

And it goes to the heart of all of the ancient mystery religions in many
ways. If you study the ancient mysteries, in fact, one of the books that we
talked about when we did our Secret Mysteries of America’s beginning series
is the book, The Secret Teachings of all Ages by Manly P. Hall. There’s all
these different pictures or drawings and paintings and so on that are in the
book.

And one of them is called the consummation of the Magnum Opus and it’s a
Masonic poster. It shows an old sage wearing a robe and his long beard and so
on. And he’s looking at this container, like a glass container, and inside
the glass container are a man and a woman, a male and a female. And in
between the two of them is a stone. And that stone is undoubtedly the
philosopher’s stone or the universal stone. And you’ve got the woman touching
it on one side, the man touching it on the other. And this symbolizes the
whole idea that they have in paganism and the occult, that what happened in
the Garden of Eden is that man became divided within himself. That is how



they interpret the symbolism of Eve being drawn from Adam’s rib. This is what
creates the conflict in every person is this division of the male and the
female or the yin and the yang. You see the yin and the yang. It’s the same
same idea. They repeat this theme over and over and over again.

You find that throughout the architecture of Washington, DC. So you have the
male and the female, they come together and then they produce the divine
offspring, which is a perfected being. And it’s all symbolic and they repeat
this symbolism over and over and over again. But the consummation of the
magnum opus, the great work.

And you can find this on the website at gnosis.org. Obviously, these are
Gnostics, modern Gnostics, and all of this ultimately you can trace to
Gnosticism. They have an article there that’s called When the Two Become One,
the Gnostic Apostle Thomas Chapter 24. And they go on, there’s another
subheading, male and female, into a single one. So at one point, Jesus from
the Gospel of Thomas says, quote, “When you make the two into one and when
you make the inner as the outer and the upper as the lower, and when you make
the male and female into a single one, so that the male shall not be male and
the female shall not be female, then you will enter the kingdom.”

Then you enter their version of what they’re calling the kingdom of God,
presumably. Or perhaps they would say it was the kingdom of heaven or who
knows, maybe a combination of both, their version of what paradise is. And of
course, we believe fully that the so-called Gospel of Thomas is a false
gospel. We were warned about it by Irenaeus in the second century that the
Gnostics created false versions of the gospel and they corrupted the original
Gospels, typically by editing them, by omitting things, cutting things out of
them.

The whole idea that the male shall not be male, and the female shall not be
female, that’s pure Gnosticism. That is what I believe is ultimately behind
all of this stuff with transgenderism. This is the reason why it is important
to have at least some understanding of the workings of the secret groups,
especially groups like Freemasonry which is directly tied to all of
everything that we’re talking about here. Gnosticism is the point of origin
for the philosophies of Rosicrucianism and Freemasonry. That’s where much of
this can be traced.

For years when we were working on the Secret Mystery Series, there were those
in the Christian community, obviously, that were interested. But then there
were others who just waved it off as a conspiracy theory, even though many of
the churches, especially your Southern Baptist churches and churches across
America, are full of Freemasons, just full of them. And they’re often
pastors, they’re leaders, they’re elders and deacons in the churches, and
they’re not all necessarily bad fellows as it were. You know, they’re often
upstanding respectable members of the community. But if you talk to some of
them, and I’ve had this experience directly, I’ve talked about it before, I
attended a church out in California where much of the leadership was
Freemasons. And yes, they believed New Age, pagan doctrines, while going to
what was called a Christian church.



Part of what convinced me to pursue the research that I’ve done for more than
20 years now was that experience early on when I was yet a young believer.
And there are a lot of things I didn’t know back then, but I remember
encountering these guys and having discussions and debates with them, and
they were promoting things like reincarnation and the idea of many paths to
God and interfaith and so on. And at the time I didn’t understand why this
was the case. But then I came to realize all of this is part of the inner
workings of Freemasonic philosophy, Rosicrucianism, you can trace it all back
to ancient Gnosticism. This is the heresy that we’re being warned about
throughout the New Testament. That’s why it’s so important. That’s why it
matters. Yes, it is a biblical issue to discuss these things.

And I’ve said for years when we’re reading the Old Testament and we’re
reading about how Israel fell into idolatry and started worshiping idols over
and over again, and they would go out to the grove and there they had their
idols. The Scripture says clearly that the children of Israel did secretly
those things that were not right in the sight of God. And that is 2 Kings 17,
9. And the full verse says, And the children of Israel did secretly those
things that were not right against the Lord their God, and they built them
high places in all their cities from the tower of the Watchmen to the fenced
city.

Now, the high places were the places where they went to worship the idols.
They would worship them presumably up on some hill somewhere and then out in
the groves, the trees and that kind of thing. But they were secretly
involved. Why? Because it was a violation of the First Commandment. God says,
I am the Lord thy God, ye shall have no other gods before me. And Israel fell
into idolatry over and over and over again.

But how did it happen? It happened because you had secret groups working
behind the scenes. We’re reading about this over and over again. This is what
you’re reading about in Ezekiel chapter 8, secret society at work, worshiping
pagan gods, while still operating within the temple of God. And that’s what
we have here in America. We have secret groups at work in the churches. And
they have as their agenda a plan to radically transform Christianity, so-
called Christianity, into something else entirely. Something that will be
completely unbiblical. And it’s why I continually think about what happened
in the days of King Josiah when the Sodomites built up their houses along the
walls of the temple. That’s what it reminds me of.

So if we search the Scripture, we find that yes, there are warnings
concerning these things. And we’re told as believers that we are not supposed
to be ignorant of the wiles of the enemy, the wiles of the devil. And that’s
what this is, the deception of the enemy. And using sexual immorality to
entrap, to seduce, to undermine and to vex the people of God is a tactic that
we find over and over and over again in the Old Testament and the New. This
is what happened in the days of Balaam, the false prophet Balaam, where he
gave counsel to Balak to send in immoral women and seduce the men of Israel.

This is what we find in the book of Revelation when Jesus is talking about
Jezebel. He says to the church, I have somewhat against you, because you
suffer that woman Jezebel who calls yourself a prophetess to teach and to



seduce my servants. To commit fornication and to eat things sacrificed unto
idols. So idolatry and sexual immorality, those are very common weapons of
the devil.

We have these secret groups, the Freemasons, the Rosicrucians, you’ve got
Satanists, you’ve got Skull and Bonesmen, all of these groups at a certain
level are unified in their pagan occult philosophies and worldviews. There is
a strange unity to the ancient mystery community, where they all speak the
same language, even though they might be part of different groups and
organizations with different names. But ultimately, they are all aimed in the
same direction in terms of believing that their mystery wisdom is far
superior to Christianity. And they say, they believe Christianity is
arrogant. And they’ll openly tell you, they think Christianity is arrogant. I
know, because I sat down with these guys and interviewed them, that it’s
arrogant for Christianity to believe that it is the only true religion.

They want to embrace all the different religions, which they call wisdom
traditions. That’s what they call them. Buddhism, Hinduism, Islam, all wisdom
traditions. That’s how they choose to interpret them. But at the core of
their philosophy is this idea. I mean, this is what symbolized in the
Pythagorean theorem.

If you watch Riddles in Stone, we go over this in great detail, because they
repeat it over and over and over and over again. And what we’re seeing with
this transgender insanity is an expression of this that has never before
happened to my knowledge, not at this level in history. It’s happened in
terms of localized cults, like the Galilee in the ancient world and other
cults that took part in these things. But the global transgender movement is,
I mean, it’s, it is a bizarre, disturbing phenomenon that we’re watching
unfold in modern times. There is a whole occult philosophy behind this.

There’s a lot I didn’t include in the transcription. You can listen to the
entire talk below.

Catholic Vs. Protestant Jesus

This is a transcription of a podcast by Christian J. Pinto given on Aug. 1,
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2022, on Noise of Thunder Radio. Chris gives many interesting insights,
things that I believe deepen our understanding of the spiritual warfare we
are all experiencing.

In this transcription, I added titles to identify the contents of the
subsection. The titles also automatically generate a menu on the page. I hope
you find them useful.

Okay, praise the Lord you guys and welcome. I’m Chris Pinto. This is noise of
thunder radio today in the show.

We are going to talk about the Catholic Jesus. The Catholic Jesus is the
Catholic Jesus, the same Jesus of Protestantism. Is the Catholic Jesus the
same Jesus of Protestantism? Well, we’re going to allow a very traditional
Catholic ministry, a very traditional Catholic organization called Church
Militant, one that I’ve mentioned on this program a number of times. I’ve
made reference to articles that they have. They are very traditional
Catholics. They believe that the liberalism and really leftism that’s going
on, which I’m not sure if they understand is really Jesuitism. I’m not sure
that they have that understanding of history. I’m not sure that they
understand that the Jesuits are behind social justice and that they’re the
co-authors of socialism and communism and that the Vatican is really the
well-spring of communism.

We’re going to talk about that on the program as well. But right now I want
to focus on that version of Jesus, the Lord Jesus Christ that is presented by
the Roman Catholic Church. Now when we talk about the Catholic Jesus, as
opposed to the Protestant Jesus, the Protestant Jesus, if we’re talking
historic Protestantism is Jesus according to the Bible. As one historian put
it, Protestantism is the Bible, the whole Bible and nothing but the Bible. So
if you’re going to talk about the Protestant faith historically, it must be
based on the Bible. Otherwise, it’s not really Protestantism. It might be
some offshoot of Protestantism where people come up with different ideas
about things. That’s something else entirely.

Historic Protestantism

Historic Protestantism, however imperfectly a particular church may pursue it
or achieve it or accomplish it, the aim is to obey every word of God
according to scripture. To live as Jesus said, man does not live by bread
alone, but by every word that proceeds from the mouth of God. That is
historic Protestantism. Now we all know that that changed in the late 19th
century into the 20th century. You have so-called Protestant groups that are
not really Protestant at all because they’re pursuing ideas that would be
utterly rejected by the Reformers. The Reformers would have nothing to do
with them.

Probably the one that I’m seeing more and more is this partitioning of the
gospel into two categories that insist that there are two gospels, one gospel
for the Jews and one gospel for the Gentiles. And that, of course, we believe
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is complete heresy. It’s a violation of Galatians chapter 1. The Apostle Paul
says, if any man or an angel from heaven preach any other gospel, let him be
accursed. So we reject the idea that there are somehow or other two gospels
that are contained in the New Testament or really anywhere in the Bible.
Jesus is one Lord. He is the way, the truth, the life. No man comes under the
Father, but by him. Praise the Lord.

But let’s talk about this issue of another Jesus and why this is so
important. We have in the New Testament in 2 Corinthians chapter 11, 2
Corinthians chapter 11, the Apostle Paul is writing to the church at Corinth.
And he says in verse 2,

For I am jealous over you with godly jealousy, for I have espoused you to one
husband, that I may present you as a chaste virgin to Christ. But I fear,
lest by any means as the serpent beguiled Eve through his subtlety, so your
mind should be corrupted from the simplicity that is in Christ. Or if you
receive another spirit which you have not received, or another gospel which
you have not accepted, you might well bear with him.

Another Jesus? Two Gospels?

So notice the Apostle Paul is confronting this idea of another Jesus. And
that’s actually his terminology, another Jesus. So obviously, when people
come and they talk to you about Jesus, we have to be discerning at that point
whether or not they’re really describing the Jesus of the Bible, or if
they’re preaching another Jesus.

And in verse 3, Paul is warning the church, he’s saying, I fear lest by any
means as the serpent beguiled Eve through his subtlety, that it’ll be through
subtle deception and lies obviously, that will contradict the clearly stated
words of God. Remember what God said to Adam concerning the fruit of the tree
of knowledge of good and evil, that in the day that you eat thereof, you will
surely die? And what does the serpent do? He shows up and he says, you will
not surely die, you shall not surely die. But your eyes shall be opened and
ye shall be as gods, knowing good and evil. So the serpent openly contradicts
the clearly stated word of God, the clearly stated commandment of God. So
that is the immediate context of what we’re looking at.

That’s one of the reasons why I think those who are preaching the two gospel
message, they’re claiming that there’s one gospel for the Jews, one gospel
for the Gentiles. That’s obviously wrong, it’s obviously condemned by the
clear statements that we have throughout the New Testament.

And just as when the serpent beguiled Eve, if Eve had obeyed what God had
commanded Adam, “In the day that you eat thereof, you will surely die.” Don’t
eat of that fruit. Very simple, very straightforward. Then Eve would not have
been beguiled or bewitched and she would not have sinned then against God.

And so it is now, you have a clear scripture, if any man or an angel preach
any other gospel, let him be accursed. And yet now we have people who are
doing exactly that, they’re contradicting the clear warnings that we have in
scripture.



Any other gospel is quite often applied to Rome

Yet if we were to go and read commentaries prior to the 20th century, the
reference to if any man preach any other gospel is quite often applied to
Rome. Because the context is you had the circumcision teachers who were
saying that except you get circumcised and keep the law you cannot be saved,
they’re adding something to the gospel of grace. And you have earlier
commentators who argue that really Rome, when you look at Rome and the
sacramental salvation, things like you’ve got to be in submission to the Pope
and you’ve got to be in submission to the Church of Rome in particular, or
you cannot be saved. They have all of these different conditions for
salvation that have been added over the centuries. And this is really what
brings us to the issue of the Protestant Jesus versus the Roman Catholic
Jesus, the papal version of Christ.

So let’s define our terminology here. The Protestant Jesus is Jesus based on
the Bible, and it can only be that, it cannot be Jesus based on something
else, because historic Protestantism embraces only the Bible, which even
Catholics who are aware of what historic Protestantism is acknowledge.

And we’re going to hear that from a statement made by Michael Voris (who
aggressively promotes traditional Catholicism) of Church militant, which I
think is very important.

If we were going to talk about the Mormon Jesus, for example, if you’re going
to talk about the Mormon Jesus, you cannot define the Mormon Jesus without
the Book of Mormon. The Mormon Jesus is defined by the Book of Mormon. If
you’re going to talk about the Islamic Jesus, because yes, in Islam, they
also claim to believe in Jesus. But to understand the Islamic Jesus, you have
to read the Quran, you have to read the Hadiths, you have to read their
writings.

Defining the Catholic Jesus

So how would we define the Catholic Jesus? How would we define the Catholic
Jesus? You have to read writings outside of the Bible. Because what is it
that makes the Catholic Jesus Catholic? I would propose that you have at
least three documents that you have to take into consideration in order to
understand the Catholic Jesus.

The Catholic Jesus is defined by the Council of Trent, by Vatican Council I,
and by Vatican Council II. Those three documents at the very least, now there
may be other documents as well. In fact, Rome has a whole series of documents
and councils and things like that. But the three major documents would be the
Council of Trent, Vatican Council I, and then of course they're most up-to-
date, extensive declaration, which is Vatican Council II. That is where you
define the Catholic Jesus.

And as I’ve said before, if you believe official Roman Catholic doctrine, if
you actually believe the doctrines of Rome as they are set down on paper, you
cannot be saved. It is simply not possible because you have to reject the
true gospel as it is given in the New Testament. Now what do we mean by that?



Let’s look at the Council of Trent just very quickly.

The Council of Trent is, I think, the clearest example. You have Canon 9,
which says,

“If any one saith, that by faith alone the impious is justified; in
such wise as to mean, that nothing else is required to co-operate
in order to the obtaining the grace of Justification and that it is
not in any way necessary, that he be prepared and disposed by the
movement of his own will; let him be anathema.”
https://history.hanover.edu/texts/trent/ct06.html

Let him be accursed. That’s Canon 9 from the Council of Trent. If anyone says
that by faith alone, the impious is justified. Okay, and then nothing else is
required in order to obtain the grace of justification. Nothing else
required. Let him be anathema. That’s one.

Canon 12 says,

“If any one shall say that justifying faith is nothing else than
confidence in the divine mercy pardoning sins for Christ’s sake, or
that it is that confidence alone by which we are justified…let him
be accursed.”

So the Council of Trent pronounces a curse upon you if you believe that
you’re saved by God’s grace through faith in Jesus Christ apart from works.
That is the whole problem. I mean, that right there, that just cuts right
through everything and gets to the fundamental problem with Rome and
Romanism.

Michael Voris and his Church Militant organization

Now, something that I’m typically careful to say whenever these discussions
happen is that it’s important to remember that the average Catholic,
especially here in America, is not aware of the official doctrines of Rome.
They’re not aware of the details of the Council of Trent. However, when we
talk about a group like Church Militant and Michael Voris, you’re not talking
about ignorant Catholics. You’re talking about Catholics who know full well
what the official doctrines of Rome are. And so what happened was I was sent
an email by one of our listeners that contained a video link to a video that
was made and published by Michael Voris of Church Militant, where he is the
one who asks the question, do Catholics and Protestants worship the same
Jesus? And he very clearly says, no, we do not worship the same Jesus. I’d
never seen this before. I knew that Church Militant was hostile to the
Reformation and to people like Martin Luther, etc. But I did not realize that
they went this far with it. And I think it’s very important that anybody
who’s stumbling upon the Church Militant website understands what they really
believe, which is very important, brothers and sisters, because the
ecumenical movement is telling the Protestants, the evangelicals, that really
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they need to join hands with Rome. They need to see the Pope as a Christian.
They need to see Catholics as Christians and this kind of thing. And it is
very, very deceptive, very deceptive.

So again, that’s why I say you might have a Catholic friend who seems to
believe about Jesus what you believe. That could be the case. But when we say
the Catholic Jesus, what it comes down to are those documents that are unique
to Rome, wherein they define the faith that they believe in, that’s the only
way you can define the Catholic Jesus.

But here we’re going to play some of the audio from Michael Voris on the
Church Militant website. And this particular message is called the Vortex
“Prodi Jesus.” Now Prodi, the word Prodi, just so you know, is sort of a
slang or really seems to be kind of an insult for Protestant. So instead of
Protestant, they’re saying Prodi, the Prodi Jesus. So here is what Michael
Voris has to say about the Protestant Jesus versus the Catholic version of
Jesus.

(Audio of Michael Voris mocking Protestantism and the biblical Jesus while
claiming the Catholic Jesus is superior.)

All right, I have to jump in here very quickly because I can’t let that go
unanswered, the idea that it’s the Protestant form of Jesus who says, “Hey,
do whatever you want.” Historically, that’s not the case at all. That is
completely opposite to the Reformed and the Puritan movement. The Puritan
movement is the reason why we have moral standards in both church and state
that are upheld and defended. Wherever you have Rome and her priesthood in
charge, you will have gross immorality normalized and that is throughout
history. Nobody pushes LGBT like the Vatican and her agents in America and
throughout the world. That’s provable beyond any doubt.

But let’s listen to the rest of what Michael Voris has to say.

(Voris talks about the worship of Jesus’ mother and prayers to Catholic
saints.)

Now the reference to the saints is, I believe in the Catholic context, a
reference to praying to the saints, patron saints and exalting patron saints
over this issue and that issue, etc. Which is really a form of idolatry as we
see it as Protestant evangelicals. Certainly when Michael Voris says prodi
Jesus has no regard for his mother, if you go and read everything that Church
Militant says about the Virgin Mary, they engage in idolatry. What can only
be called outright idolatry where the Virgin Mary is concerned. There’s no
question about that. But go to their website, look up what Voris says on the
Virgin Mary. It’s very, very clear. It’s nothing that they can defend as
venerating the mother of Jesus. They can’t claim that because they’re looking
to Mary in the same way that Christians should be looking to God. They’re
putting their faith in their trust in Mary to empower them and help them and
all this other kind of stuff. Whereas the scripture never tells us anything
like that. All of our trust and reliance is to be upon the Lord, upon God
Himself and upon the Lord Jesus Christ, not upon Mary or any of these patron
saints, so called.



Michael Voris of the Catholic media organization called Church Militant is
very, very conservative traditional Catholic. They resist liberalism and
leftism in the Catholic church today. However, they also are very, very
hostile toward historic Protestantism and make it very clear that they
completely denounce the Protestant Reformation.

Catholic means of salvation vs. the Bible

Michael Voris says the Protestant version of Jesus is basically denying
people the means of “salvation.” And this is what it comes down to, brothers
and sisters, the understanding of salvation. Rome teaches a sacramental form
of salvation, works-oriented salvation. And they believe that you have to
take the Eucharist, the Eucharist, meaning the wafer, which has been called
for several hundred years, the true God of Rome, the God of Rome is the
wafer. When the Catholic priest holds up the wafer, the Eucharist, the host
and says, hoc est corpus meum, (Latin for this is my body) the Protestant
corruption of which is Hocus Pocus, supposedly the Eucharist then becomes the
literal physical body, blood, bones and sinew of the Lord Jesus Christ. That
is what they believe. That’s the doctrine of trans-substantiation.

It’s important to understand that the doctrine of trans-substantiation is
said to have begun with Pope Innocent III, the same pope who initiated the
great Inquisition. And through the dark age period, what happened was you’d
have Catholic priests that would hold up the wafer and they expected people
to come and bow down and worship the wafer or the Eucharist as God, as
Christ, manifest in the flesh, in the hands of a Roman priest. And if you did
not come and bow down, there are multiple cases, many, many cases of people
who were taken and punished and put to death for refusing to bow before this
Eucharist, the Eucharistic Adoration.

Now, if you want to read a book on this to really understand the extreme
nature of it and the absurdity of it, look for the book by 19th century
Catholic priest who eventually became a Protestant, Charles Chiniquy, who was
the personal friend of Abraham Lincoln. He wrote a book called The God of
Rome, eaten by a rat. And he talks about ministering at a church in Quebec in
Canada, and that there was an older priest there who was blind, and that one
day the priest was hunting about on the altar in a Catholic church, looking
for the wafer, and the wafer had disappeared. And the priest is saying to
him, he tells the story, let me see if I can get the dialogue.

(Please read the entire account, The God of Rome, eaten by a rat.)

Chiniquy is revealing to us that this old Catholic priest in Canada
openly referred to the wafer, the Eucharist, as God. They believed the wafer
was and is God. That is the God of Rome. And if you don’t believe on this
wafer God, you cannot be saved according to Michael Voris.

The God of Roman Catholicism, the Jesus of Roman Catholicism, the Catholic
Jesus is another Jesus, if in fact, Catholics believe in that version of
Jesus that is contained in the official writings and doctrines of the Roman
Catholic Church. If that’s the Jesus you believe in, you believe in another
Jesus and your Christ is really an anti-Christ, another Christ. It is not the
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Christ of the Bible.

Now to read another quote from the book, here’s a quote. It says,

If there is a thing which is as evident as two and two make four,
it is that Romanism is the old idolatry of Babylon, Egypt and Rome
under a Christian mask. But this new form of idolatry is so boldly
denied by some of the great dignitaries of Rome and so skillfully
concealed by others under the spotless robe of Jesus that not only
the two unsuspecting nominal Protestants, but even the very elect
are in danger of being entrapped and deceived.

Okay, that’s just one of the quotes from the book. And so you have people who
are saying, well, let’s just focus on Jesus and we all believe in Jesus,
right? And so we just focus on Jesus and we’ll forget about everything else.
But here we’re learning from a very traditional Catholic organization, Church
Militant, that the Jesus of Roman Catholicism is not the Jesus of
Protestantism, meaning it’s not the Jesus of the Bible. It can’t be.

Now we know that the liberal Jesus, the LGBT Jesus is obviously not the Jesus
of the Bible. That’s the other Jesus that’s also being preached by Rome and
by the Jesuits in particular. They are promoting the rainbow Jesus and we say
rainbow in the sense of LGBT activism. It is a different Jesus. So whether
it’s the traditional Catholic Jesus that Church militant is describing based
on historic Catholicism, or it is the LGBT Jesus that is now being promoted
by the Jesuit order and to some extent by Pope Francis, whatever the case may
be, it is another Jesus entirely. And Catholics themselves admit it. That’s
what we have to recognize. They admit that they bow to a different Christ.

Now there was a time when Protestants understood this. There was a time when
they understood it and they believed it was a critical understanding because
if you allow Catholics to be in charge in matters of government, what happens
is your government is essentially going to be controlled by the Vatican
because the Catholic version of Christianity, so-called Christianity, is to
do whatever the pope tells you to do. That’s Roman Catholicism. And so if
Catholics are in charge, that means the pope is in charge. That means the
Jesuits are in charge. The Holy See in Rome is in charge of your country.
That’s the problem.

The No Religious Test Clause

And if you examine early American laws where the states are concerned, it was
required that you had to be a Protestant in order to hold political office
anywhere in early America.

This is from the https://constitutioncenter.org/. And an article they have
called The No Religious Test Clause. This is one of the most misunderstood
things happening politically in our country, one of the most misunderstood
parts of the Constitution. And I could probably talk about this for an hour,
but we’re not going to have time, but where it says the No Religious Test

https://constitutioncenter.org/
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Clause, no religious test shall be required, etc.

The thing that we’ve gotten away from is that the whole concept of a
religious test was the swearing of an oath. It was not seen as the same thing
as a religious requirement. Religious requirements are entirely
constitutional. You just can’t have somebody swear an oath concerning it.

So let me read part of this article. It says,

In England, religious tests were used to “establish” the Church of
England as an official national church. The Test Acts, in force
from the 1660s until the 1820s, required all government officials
to take an oath disclaiming the Catholic doctrine of
transubstantiation and affirming the Church of England’s teachings
about receiving the sacrament. These laws effectively excluded
Catholics and members of dissenting Protestant sects from
exercising political power. Religious tests were needed, William
Blackstone explained, to protect the established church and the
government “against perils from non-conformists of all
denominations, infidels, turks, jews, heretics, papists, and
sectaries.”

That’s them quoting William Blackstone. Then it goes on in the same article.
It says,

At the time the United States Constitution was adopted, religious
qualifications for holding office also were pervasive throughout
the states. Delaware’s constitution, for example, required
government officials to “profess faith in God the Father, and in
Jesus Christ His only Son, and in the Holy Ghost.” North Carolina
barred anyone “who shall deny the being of God or the truth of the
Protestant religion” from serving in the government. Unlike the
rule in England, however, American religious tests did not limit
office-holding to members of a particular established church. Every
state allowed Protestants of all varieties to serve in government.
Still, religious tests were designed to exclude certain
people—often Catholics or non-Christians—from holding office based
on their faith.

Now bear this in mind, brothers and sisters, that principle, you see the no
religious test shall be required, had to do with not requiring people to
swear an oath and they limited religious liberty to Protestant belief
systems. Why? Because Catholics were devoted to a foreign power, a foreign
leader. And atheists and Turks, etc. did not acknowledge the Bible as the
Word of God. And the Bible is what is intended in the Constitution rather in
the Declaration of Independence, where it mentions the laws of nature and of
nature’s God. That’s a very direct reference to the Bible. Furthermore, the
subscription clause of the Constitution, which says in the year of our Lord,
is a direct reference to the Lord Jesus Christ.



So Catholics believing transubstantiation, they believe the Eucharist is
Christ. And that’s a problem when you’ve got Catholics involved in
government, because they bend and twist everything towards Rome, typically.
Maybe not every single Catholic, not every single one, but collectively,
ultimately they’re going to bend things in the direction of the Pope. And all
of the teachings of Rome that basically say the Pope has the authority to
control all the countries, especially professing Christian countries, the
Pope has the authority to control all of them.

Now this used to be well known, and was the reason why there were laws
against having Catholics in position to political power. And that continued
all the way until when, until 1961. And this article at
ConstitutionCenter.org acknowledges that.

It says;

But in Torcaso v. Watkins (1961), the Supreme Court unanimously
held that religious tests for state office-holding violate the
religion clauses of the First Amendment.

And what they did really is they reinterpreted Article 6 so that now a
religious test was equal to having a requirement. You see, before, the
religious test was only the swearing of an oath. It just like getting you to
testify is one thing. Getting you to testify under oath is a different level
of accountability. If you say something when you’re being questioned kind of
unofficially and you make certain statements, that’s one thing. If you’re
under oath and you go into a court of law, you go before the FBI or you go
before the US Congress and you testify under oath and you lie and you give
out false information, you’re committing a crime. You can be arrested and
prosecuting go to jail. It’s a different level of accountability. And that’s
what they were trying to remove from articles of religion. They wanted to
remove that the oath and the punishment of somehow or other being in
violation of a religious oath.

That’s what Article 6 originally represented. There’s even a whole article on
this on the Harvard University website for those who want to investigate it
further. I learned it from reading this article on the Harvard website.

Because our forefathers understood the political influence of the Vatican
over all the countries in Europe, how that had created so many of the wars
and so many of the problems even wrote about it.

Read what Sam Adams says in his Rights of the Colonists 1772. He talks about
the manipulations of Rome in a country, and that they established secret
groups in a country, and they develop a hidden order within the established
order.

And now, of course, people are trying to figure out why is communism taking
over our country? Why is that happening? We’re going to be talking about this
in this new film on the Jesuits on American Jesuits. We’re going to go over
in part the history of the Jesuits and the development of communism in the

https://history.hanover.edu/texts/adamss.html


19th century.

The doctrine of Transubstantiation is political

That the word communism is traced to the word communion. Communion. That’s
not typically what we’re told, but it is traced to the word communion. And in
the communion, the Catholic communion, when the priest holds up the wafer and
he says the words, hoc est corpus, and the wafer now becomes God, becomes
Christ in the flesh, so much so that you have to go and bow down and worship
this wafer. And if you don’t, then you’re in rebellion to God. Well, who’s
holding the wafer? The Catholic priest. And only an ordained Roman Catholic
priest has the power and the authority to call down Christ from heaven. So if
a Roman Catholic priest has the power to call down God himself from heaven,
if God is going to obey the priesthood of Rome, well, then how much more
should everybody else obey the priesthood of Rome?

You see where this is headed. This is where transubstantiation was a very
politicized issue. It wasn’t just about somebody’s theology. It became very
political and it became about the priesthood of Rome controlling all areas of
society. And that’s what transubstantiation empowered the priesthood of Rome
to do.

Catholic Communion linked to Communism!

And so what they did is they took that concept of communion and they turned
into communism. So now instead of the wafer, instead of all power being
channeled into the wafer as God, now all power is channeled into the state.
And the state effectively becomes God. That, I believe, is what the Jesuits
engineered in the 19th century with Karl Marx as one of their co-
conspirators, if you will.

This is from a work by J.A. Wiley called The Seventh Vile or The Past and
Present of Papal Europe. And this was published by J.A. Wiley in 1868. 1868.
Mark the date. 1868. Before communism ever really took over any country
anywhere, but this is before the communists take over of China or Russia or
any other part of the world. You had Wiley warning people that communism
emanates from Rome. All right, so here is the quote. I’m going to read at
least part of it. He says:

“Despotism had long withheld from society it’s rights. Communism
has now come affirming that society has no rights.

And then he goes on to say,

“If ever Heaven in his wrath sent an incarnation of malignity from
the place of all evil to chastise the guilty race of man, it is
communism. But the hell from which it has come is Rome. Communism
has drawn its birth from the fetid womb of Popery, whose
superstition has passed into atheism.”

https://archive.org/details/the-seventh-vial-or-the-past-and-present-of-papal-europe-wylie-1868
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Wow, isn’t that powerful? Wiley goes on. Of course, he saw he saw prophetic
fulfillment happening with the development of communism. So he goes on, I’ll
skip down a bit. He said,

“Should the communists prevail? There remains on earth no further
power of staying the revolution. And it must roll on avalanche like
to the awful born. Providence may have assigned it, crushing and
bearing in its progress, thrones, altars, laws, rights, the fences
of order and the bulwarks of despotism, the happiness of families
and the prosperity of kingdoms. But above the crash of thrones and
the agonies of expiring nations, we may hear the voice of the angel
of the waters saying, Thou art righteous, O Lord, because Thou has
judged thus, for they have shed the blood of saints and prophets,
and Thou has given them blood to drink, for they are worthy.

So Wiley saw communism as a righteous judgment from God, God’s judgment upon
man and his sin and rebellion against God in the gospel of Christ. He goes
on, he says,

“Had the Reformation succeeded, the world would have been spared
all these dreadful calamities. The Reformation was the Elijah
before the coming of the great and dreadful day of the Lord. It was
the voice crying in the papal wilderness, prepare ye the way of the
Lord. It addressed the apostate churches of Europe, as John did,
the Jewish church. The axe is laid unto the root of the trees,
therefore every tree which bringeth not forth fruit is hewn down
and cast into the fire.

Now I think what Wiley is communicating in his teaching here is his belief
that events are unfolding, that the same pattern of warnings and followed by
judgment that we have seen in the past, as recorded in the scripture, that
those same patterns of warning and judgment we find throughout history. And
Wiley saw that beginning to come to pass in his day in the 19th century. I
don’t think J.A. Wiley could have foreseen how devastating communism would
be. But maybe I’m wrong. Maybe he did, because you know the wording, the
words that he’s choosing and the description, talking about destroying
everything in its path, that is very much the impact that communism has had
in many parts of the world. It has had a very destructive ruinous,
calamitous, bloody impact on mankind.

And now what we’re watching here in the United States of America, now that
agents of Rome have captured the government of the United States of America,
we are sitting on the brink of a full-blown communist revolution and takeover
of our country. In fact, some people are already arguing that the United
States government is operating as a communist government. There are people
who are saying that we’re already there, and they’re pointing to things like
what’s going on with the January 6 trials. People just rounded up, and it’s
obviously a show trial where the due process is not really being followed.



The rule of law is not really being obeyed. The rule of law, and this is the
great danger. It’s what all of our ancestors warned us about.

Once we the people allow those who are in charge of government to remove the
laws of God, you allow God’s law to be taken out of the way, you have to ask
yourself the question, what are they going to replace it with? And typically
what happens is they replace it with arbitrary decision-making. In other
words, whoever’s in charge just says, okay, here’s what we’re going to do. Do
this, do that, whatever. And the rule of law is cast aside. And that’s what
we’re seeing happen. The rule of law is cast aside.

Now we have people in government making these arbitrary decisions about
gender confusion. I mean, there’s a video clip of Kamala Harris sitting down
and talking about her pronouns, and she identifies as a female, and her
pronouns are this and that. And all this other, there’s been no formal
decision made by our Congress. The American people haven’t voted for people
to get involved in Congress and start passing laws to support these things.
No, they’re just arbitrarily making them up and imposing them on our schools,
colleges, universities, and on the government.

What they’re doing, of course, by denying the authority of our Creator and
the boundaries given to us by God Himself is engaging in a form of sedition
and ultimately treason. Because the very foundation of our law begins with
the authority of God with the laws of nature and of nature’s God and the
authority of God as our Creator. And that’s what they’re denying
fundamentally. But nevertheless, these things have happened before throughout
history.

Brothers and sisters, I mean, we’re told, for example, in the Old Testament
where it says in Psalm 119, verse 126, it says, It’s time for the Lord to
work for they have made void thy law. God’s law has been made void because of
how these corruptors and usurpers are handling the rule of law. They’ve cast
aside the whole idea that government is supposed to operate as the minister
of God. They’ve cast aside what King David says in the Old Testament. The
word of the Lord came unto me saying, He that ruleth over men must be just
reigning in the fear of God. That’s what they have put aside.

Our only hope as a nation

And we believe, as we’ve said before, if there’s any hope for America for us
as a nation, it is to repent of the ungodliness that’s being normalized
before our very eyes, to repent of that and turn this country back toward God
and to restore the authority of God and His Word in the Bible, which, yes, I
believe we have the right to do. Why? Because that’s what our country was
founded on. That’s the whole point of my film, the true Christian history of
America. There is a true Christian history.

Yes, there are tares among the wheat, but the wheat don’t stand down because
of the tares. In other words, God’s authority is not overthrown because
there’s tares in the wheat field. So there’s nothing in the Scripture that
says any such thing. In fact, God’s people are called to stand up and to
confront the wicked and ultimately to overcome them by faith, and by the



power of God above all, praise the Lord.

Listen to the entire talk!

Jesuit Hollywood

The influence of the Jesuits over Hollywood during its so-called “Golden
Age”. Evidence of the way in which the Roman Catholic institution pursues its
never-ending objective of conquering the world, in particular what could be
called the “Protestant world”, by seeking to harness and make use of the most
powerful entertainment medium the world has ever known: the movie industry.

Antichrist Powers on the Rise

The European Union is not even trying to represent Christianity. They are
trying to overthrow Christianity. They hate Christianity. That’s why they’re
promoting sodomy and Sharia law and trying to advance the Muslims and fill up
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all the countries with as many Muslim migrants as they possibly can to
sabotage Christian civilization. So what had been for centuries, the
Christian standard is going to be done away with and replaced by something
else, some kind of socialist, Sharia form of government.

The CIA – Vatican Connection

The Vatican / Jesuit connection to the CIA. The American government has been
under the control of the Catholic church for a long time, over 100 years.

Vatican Power Over Governments

The Vatican is an organizational weapon in the hands of the papacy and other
top ecclesiastical officials. Religious ideology has increasingly become
subordinated to organizational imperatives.
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Immigration Warfare

Biden is a globalist knows his job in the White House is to advance and
further the global agenda, which includes immigration warfare.

The Reality Behind the Russian
Invasion of Ukraine: Rome Vs. Moscow

Biden supporting Ukraine and Zelinskyy does not make Putin good. Putin was
tricked to invade Ukraine to lead to the ultimate takeover of Russia by the
Vatican.

Popery The Foe of the Church and of
the Republic
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The history of the pagan practices of the Roman Catholic Church which
continue to this day.

Is the Pope the Super-boss of all
government agencies as well as the
Vatican?

The Vatican is posing as Snow White, but the Bible calls her, “the great
whore”. She uses government agency branches in all nations including the USA.

The Key to Pope Francis’s Identity
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All about Pope Francis and who he really is.

The Reformation and the Peace of
Westphalia

Peace of Westphalia was the treaty that settled the Thirty Years’ War which
took place between 1618 and 1648. It was a conflict between Protestants &
Catholics.

Daniel 11 Explained in the Light of
History

Daniel 11 is all about prophecy of future events – future to the time of the
prophet Daniel, not us – and one of the hardest passages in the Bible to
understand unless you know the history behind it! It’s not about the rise of
the Antichrist in an as-yet-unknown time in the future as many people think.
Why do they think that? Because that’s what they were taught. And who taught
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them? People under the teaching of John Nelson Darby’s and C.I. Scofield’s
dispensationalism! I was one of them. Most evangelicals today are.

When my pastor told me that Daniel 11:31 is a prophecy of the Endtime
Antichrist setting up his image in a rebuilt temple in Jerusalem, I didn’t
question him. Why should I? I was young then, 23 years old, and still
ignorant of Bible prophecy. My pastor was much older and more knowledgeable
than I was. At the time I had no reason to question him. I didn’t even know
there are alternative interpretations in the light of history that much much
more sense. I did not know about the Counter-Reformation and the Jesuits’
corruption of Bible interpretation through infiltration into Protestant
churches and seminaries. How could I know that then? At the time I was living
in Japan with no access to English libraries. And even if there was a
library, would the books I needed to read even be available? It wasn’t until
the advent of the Internet that I had access to information on what the Bible
prophecy teachers of the 18th century and earlier used to teach before Jesuit
doctrines seeped into the churches.

The most amazing thing about the prophecies of Daniel 11 is that they are
very specific. The prophecies were all fulfilled in specific people and not
just generally as the prophecy of empires in Daniel chapters 2, 7 and 8. It’s
as if God already planned for all this to happen and He chose the people
through which the events happened!

The commentary is based on Adam Clarke’s research. Adam Clarke (1762 – 26
August 1832) was a British Methodist theologian.

Verse Commentary
Daniel 11:1  ¶Also I in
the first year of
Darius the Mede, even
I, stood to confirm and
to strengthen him.

The angel from chapter 10 is talking to Daniel. He
reveals that heads of state are under the influence of
the spirit world, in this case for good. Darius the
first Median king of Babylon was favored by God and was
a friend of Daniel.



Daniel 11:2  And now
will I shew thee the
truth. Behold, there
shall stand up yet
three kings in Persia;
and the fourth shall be
far richer than they
all: and by his
strength through his
riches he shall stir up
all against the realm
of Grecia.

Gabriel had already spoken of Cyrus, who was now
reigning; and after him three others should arise. These
were,
1. Cambyses, the son of Cyrus.
2. Smerdis, the Magian, who was an impostor, who
pretended to be another son of Cyrus. And,
3. Darius, the son of Hystaspes, who married Mandane,
the daughter of Cyrus.
Cambyses reigned seven years and five months; Smerdis
reigned only seven months; and Darius Hystaspes reigned
thirty-six years.
The fourth shall be far richer than they all – This was
Xerxes, the son of Darius, of whom Justin says. “He had
so great an abundance of riches in his kingdom, that
although rivers were dried up by his numerous armies,
yet his wealth remained unexhausted.”
He shall stir up all against the realm of Grecia – His
military strength was such, that Herodotus, who lived in
that time, informs us that his army amounted to five
millions, two hundred and eighty-three thousand, two
hundred and twenty men. Besides these, the Carthaginians
furnished him with an army of three hundred thousand
men, and a fleet of two hundred ships. He led an army
against the Greeks of eight hundred thousand men, and
twelve hundred and seven ships, with three banks of
rowers each. As he marched along, he obliged all the
people of the countries through which he passed to join
him.

Daniel 11:3  And a
mighty king shall stand
up, that shall rule
with great dominion,
and do according to his
will.

This was Alexander the great.



Daniel 11:4  And when
he shall stand up, his
kingdom shall be
broken, and shall be
divided toward the four
winds of heaven; and
not to his posterity,
nor according to his
dominion which he
ruled: for his kingdom
shall be plucked up,
even for others beside
those.

Alexander’s kingdom shall be broken – Shall, after his
death, be divided among his four chief generals.
And not to his posterity – The family of Alexander had a
most tragical end:
1. His wife Statira was murdered soon after his death by
his other wife Roxana.
2. His brother Aridaeus who succeeded him, was killed,
together with his wife Euridice, by command of Olympias,
Alexander’s mother, after he had been king about six
years and some months.
3. Olympias herself was killed by the soldiers in
revenge.
4. Alexander Aegus, his son, together with his mother
Roxana, was slain by order of Cassander.
5. Two years after, his other son Hercules, with his
mother Barsine, was privately murdered by Polysperchon;
so that in fifteen years after his death not one of his
family or posterity remained alive!
“Blood calls for blood.” He (Alexander) was the great
butcher of men. He was either poisoned, or killed
himself by immoderate drinking, when he was only thirty-
two years and eight months old: and a retributive
Providence destroyed all his posterity, so that neither
root nor branch of them was left on the face of the
earth. Thus ended Alexander, the great butcher; and thus
ended his family and posterity.

Daniel 11:5  ¶And the
king of the south shall
be strong, and one of
his princes; and he
shall be strong above
him, and have dominion;
his dominion shall be a
great dominion.

This was Ptolemy Lagus, one of his generals, who had the
government of Egypt, Libra, etc., which are on the south
of Judea. He was strong, for he had added Cyprus,
Phoenicia, Caria, etc., to his kingdom of Egypt.
And one of his princes – shall be strong above him –
This was Seleucus Nicator, who possessed Syria, Babylon,
Media, and the neighboring countries. This was the king
of the north, for his dominions lay north of Judea.



Daniel 11:6  And in the
end of years they shall
join themselves
together; for the
king’s daughter of the
south shall come to the
king of the north to
make an agreement: but
she shall not retain
the power of the arm;
neither shall he stand,
nor his arm: but she
shall be given up, and
they that brought her,
and he that begat her,
and he that
strengthened her in
these times.

Several historical circumstances are here passed by.

The king’s daughter of the south – Berenice, daughter of
Ptolemy Philadelphus, king of Egypt, was married to
Antiochus Theos, king of Syria. These two sovereigns had
a bloody war for some years; and they agreed to
terminate it by the above marriage, on condition that
Antiochus would put away his wife Laodice and her
children, which he did; and Berenice having brought an
immense fortune to her husband, all things appeared to
go on well for a tine.

But she shall not retain the power of the arm – זרע
zaro, her posterity, shall not reign in that kingdom.
But she shall be given up – Antiochus recalled his
former wife Laodice and her children, and she, fearing
that he might recall Berenice, caused him to be poisoned
and her to be murdered, and set her son Callinicus upon
the throne.
And they that brought her – Her Egyptian women, striving
to defend their mistress, were many of them killed.
And he that begat her – Or, as the margin, “he whom she
brought forth;” the son being murdered, as well as the
mother, by order of Laodice.
And he that strengthened her – Probably her father
Ptolemy, who was excessively fond of her, and who had
died a few years before.

Daniel 11:7  But out of
a branch of her roots
shall one stand up in
his estate, which shall
come with an army, and
shall enter into the
fortress of the king of
the north, and shall
deal against them, and
shall prevail:

But out of a branch of her roots – A branch from the
same root from which she sprang. This was Ptolemy
Euergetes, her brother, who, to avenge his sister’s
death, marched with a great army against Seleucus
Callinicus, took some of his best places, indeed all
Asia, from Mount Taurus to India, and returned to Egypt
with an immense booty, forty thousand talents of silver,
precious vessels, and images of their gods two thousand
five hundred, without Callinicus daring to offer him
battle. I can but touch on these historic facts, for
fear of extending these notes to an immoderate length.

Daniel 11:8  And shall
also carry captives
into Egypt their gods,
with their princes, and
with their precious
vessels of silver and
of gold; and he shall
continue more years
than the king of the
north.

He shall continue more years – Seleucus Callinicus died
(an exile) by a fall from his horse; and Ptolemy
Euergetes survived him four or five years.

Daniel 11:9  So the
king of the south shall
come into his kingdom,
and shall return into
his own land.

So the king of the south – Ptolemy Euergetes: – Shall
come into his kingdom – That of Seleucus Callinicus. And
shall return – Having heard that a sedition had taken
place in Egypt, Ptolemy Euergetes was obliged to return
speedily in order to repress it; else he had wholly
destroyed the kingdom of Callinicus.



Daniel 11:10  But his
sons shall be stirred
up, and shall assemble
a multitude of great
forces: and one shall
certainly come, and
overflow, and pass
through: then shall he
return, and be stirred
up, even to his
fortress.

But his sons shall be stirred up – That is, the sons of
Callinicus, who were Seleucus Ceraunus and Antiochus,
afterwards called the Great.
Shall assemble a multitude – Seleucus Ceraunus did
assemble a multitude of forces in order to recover his
father’s dominions; but, not having money to pay them,
they became mutinous, and he was poisoned by two of his
own generals. His brother Antiochus was then proclaimed
king; so that one only of the sons did certainly come,
and overflow, and pass through; he retook Seleucia, and
regained Syria. He then returned, and overcame Nicolaus
the Egyptian general; and seemed disposed to invade
Egypt, as he came even to his fortress, to the frontiers
of Egypt.

Daniel 11:11  And the
king of the south shall
be moved with choler,
and shall come forth
and fight with him,
even with the king of
the north: and he shall
set forth a great
multitude; but the
multitude shall be
given into his hand.

The king of the south – Ptolemy Philopater, who
succeeded his father Euergetes.
Shall come forth and fight with him – He did come forth
to Raphia, where he was met by Antiochus, when a
terrible battle was fought between these two kings.
And he (Antiochus, the king of the north) shall set
forth a great multitude – Amounting to sixty-two
thousand foot, six thousand horse, and one hundred and
two elephants; but yet the multitude was given into his
hand, the hand of the king of the south; for Ptolemy
gained a complete victory. Raphia, and other
neighbouring towns, declared for the victor; and
Antiochus was obliged to retreat with his scattered army
to Antioch, from which he sent to solicit a peace. See 3
Maccabees 1:1-6, and Polybius, lib. v.

Daniel 11:12  And when
he hath taken away the
multitude, his heart
shall be lifted up; and
he shall cast down many
ten thousands: but he
shall not be
strengthened by it.

His heart shall be lifted up – Had Ptolemy improved his
victory, he might have dispossessed Antiochus of his
whole empire; but giving way to pride, and a criminally
sensual life, he made peace on dishonorable terms; and
though he had gained a great victory, yet his kingdom
was not strengthened by it, for his subjects were
displeased, and rebelled against him, or at least became
considerably disaffected.

Daniel 11:13  For the
king of the north shall
return, and shall set
forth a multitude
greater than the
former, and shall
certainly come after
certain years with a
great army and with
much riches.

The king of the north shall return – after certain years
– In about fourteen years Antiochus did return,
Philopater being dead, and his son Ptolemy Epiphanes
being then a minor. He brought a much larger army and
more riches; these he had collected in a late eastern
expedition.



Daniel 11:14  And in
those times there shall
many stand up against
the king of the south:
also the robbers of thy
people shall exalt
themselves to establish
the vision; but they
shall fall.

Many stand up against the king of the south — Antiochus,
and Philip king of Macedon, united together to overrun
Egypt.
Also the robbers of thy people — The Jews, who revolted
from their religion, and joined Ptolemy, under Scopas,-
Shall exalt themselves to establish the vision — That
is, to build a temple like that of Jerusalem, in Egypt,
hoping thereby to fulfil a prediction of Isaiah, Isaiah
30:18-25, which seemed to intimate that the Jews and the
Egyptians should be one people. They now revolted from
Ptolemy, and joined Antiochus; and this was the means of
contributing greatly to the accomplishment of prophecies
that foretold the calamities that should fall upon the
Jews.
But they shall fall. — For Scopas came with a great army
from Ptolemy; and, while Antiochus was engaged in other
parts, reduced Coelesyria and Palestine, subdued the
Jews, placed guards on the coasts of Jerusalem, and
returned with great spoils to Egypt.

Daniel 11:15  So the
king of the north shall
come, and cast up a
mount, and take the
most fenced cities: and
the arms of the south
shall not withstand,
neither his chosen
people, neither shall
there be any strength
to withstand.

So the king of the north — Antiochus came to recover
Judea. Scopas was sent by Ptolemy to oppose him; but he
was defeated near the fountains of Jordan, and was
obliged to take refuge in Sidon with ten thousand men.
Antiochus pursued and besieged him; and he was obliged
by famine to surrender at discretion, and their lives
only were spared. Antiochus afterwards besieged several
of the fenced cities, and took them; in short, carried
all before him; so that the king of the south, Ptolemy,
and his chosen people, his ablest generals, were not
able to oppose him.

Daniel 11:16  But he
that cometh against him
shall do according to
his own will, and none
shall stand before him:
and he shall stand in
the glorious land,
which by his hand shall
be consumed.

He shall stand in the glorious land — Judea. For he
reduced Palestine; and the Jews supplied him with
provisions, and assisted him to reduce the garrison that
Scopas had left in the citadel of Jerusalem.
Which by his hand shall be consumed — Or, which shall be
perfected in his hand. For Antiochus showed the Jews
great favour: he brought back those that were dispersed,
and re-established them in the land; freed the priests
and Levites from all tribute, &c.

Daniel 11:17  He shall
also set his face to
enter with the strength
of his whole kingdom,
and upright ones with
him; thus shall he do:
and he shall give him
the daughter of women,
corrupting her: but she
shall not stand on his
side, neither be for
him.

He shall also set his face to enter — Antiochus purposed
to have marched his army into Egypt; but he thought it
best to proceed by fraudulence, and therefore proposed a
treaty of marriage between him and his daughter
Cleopatra, called here the daughter of women, because of
her great beauty and accomplishments. And this he
appeared to do, having “upright ones with him.” Or, as
the Septuagint have it και ευθεια παντα μετ’ αυτου
ποιησει, “and he will make all things straight with
him;” that is, he acted as if he were influenced by
nothing but the most upright views. But he intended his
daughter to be a snare to Ptolemy, and therefore
purposed to corrupt her that she might betray her
husband.
But she shall not stand on his side — On the contrary,
her husband’s interests became more dear to her than her
father’s; and by her means Ptolemy was put upon his
guard against the intentions of Antiochus.



Daniel 11:18  After
this shall he turn his
face unto the isles,
and shall take many:
but a prince for his
own behalf shall cause
the reproach offered by
him to cease; without
his own reproach he
shall cause it to turn
upon him.

Shall he turn his face unto the isles — Antiochus had
fitted out a great fleet of one hundred large ships and
two hundred smaller, and with this fleet subdued most of
the maritime places on the coast of the Mediterranean,
and took many of the isles, Rhodes, Samos, Euboea,
Colophon, and others.
But a prince for his own behalf — Or, a captain. The
consul Acilius Glabrio caused the reproach to cease;
beat and routed his army at the straits of Thermopylae,
and expelled him from Greece. So he obliged him to pay
the tribute which he hoped to impose on others; for he
would grant him peace only on condition of paying the
expense of the war, fifteen thousand talents; five
hundred on the spot, – two thousand five hundred when
the peace should be ratified by the senate, – and the
remaining twelve thousand in twelve years, each year one
thousand. See Polybius in his Legations, and Appian in
the Wars of Syria. And thus, –
Without his own reproach — Without losing a battle, or
taking a false step, Acilius caused the reproach which
he was bringing upon the Romans to turn upon himself.

Daniel 11:19  Then he
shall turn his face
toward the fort of his
own land: but he shall
stumble and fall, and
not be found.

He shall turn his face toward the fort of his own land —
After this shameful defeat, Antiochus fled to Sardis,
thence to Apamea, and the next day got into Syria, and
to Antioch, his own fort, whence he sent ambassadors to
treat for peace; and was obliged to engage to pay the
immense sum of money mentioned above.
But he shall stumble and fall — Being under the greatest
difficulties how to raise the stipulated sums, he
marched into his eastern provinces to exact the arrears
of taxes; and, attempting to plunder the temple of
Jupiter Belus at Elymais, he was opposed by the
populace, and he and his attendants slain. This is the
account that Diodorus Sicules, Strabo, and Justin give
of his death. But it is variously related by others;
some saying that he was assassinated by some of his own
people whom he had punished for being drunk at a feast.-
So Aurelius Victor. St. Jerome says he lost his life in
a battle against the inhabitants of Elymais. In short,
the manner of his death is uncertain; and perhaps even
this circumstance is referred to by the prophet, when he
says, “He shall stumble and fall, and NOT BE FOUND.”

Daniel 11:20  Then
shall stand up in his
estate a raiser of
taxes in the glory of
the kingdom: but within
few days he shall be
destroyed, neither in
anger, nor in battle.

Then shall stand up in his estate a raiser of taxes —
Seleucus Philopater succeeded his father Antiochus. He
sent his treasurer Heliodorus to seize the money
deposited in the temple of Jerusalem, which is here
called the glory of the kingdom, see 2Macc 9:23. He was
so cramped to pay the annual tax to the Romans, that he
was obliged to burden his subjects with continual taxes.
He shall be destroyed, neither in anger – fighting
against an enemy, nor in battle – at the head of his
troops; but basely and treacherously, by the hand of
Heliodorus his treasurer, who hoped to reign in his
stead.



Daniel 11:21  ¶And in
his estate shall stand
up a vile person, to
whom they shall not
give the honour of the
kingdom: but he shall
come in peaceably, and
obtain the kingdom by
flatteries.

In his estate shall stand up a vile person — This was
Antiochus, surnamed Epiphanes – the Illustrious. They
did not give him the honour of the kingdom: he was at
Athens, on his way from Rome, when his father died; and
Heliodorus had declared himself king, as had several
others. But Antiochus came in peaceably, for he obtained
the kingdom by flatteries. He flattered Eumenes, king of
Pergamus, and Attalus his brother, and got their
assistance. He flattered the Romans, and sent
ambassadors to court their favour, and pay them the
arrears of the tribute. He flattered the Syrians, and
gained their concurrence; and as he flattered the
Syrians, so they flattered him, giving him the epithet
of Epiphanes – the Illustrious. But that he was what the
prophet here calls him, a vile person, is fully evident
from what Polybius says of him, from Athenaeus, lib. v.:
“He was every man’s companion: he resorted to the common
shops, and prattled with the workmen: he frequented the
common taverns, and ate and drank with the meanest
fellows, singing debauched songs,” &c., &c. On this
account a contemporary writer, and others after him,
instead of Epiphanes, called him Epimanes – the Madman.

Daniel 11:22  And with
the arms of a flood
shall they be overflown
from before him, and
shall be broken; yea,
also the prince of the
covenant.

And with the arms of a flood — The arms which were
overflown before him were his competitors for the crown.
They were vanquished by the forces of Eumenes and
Attalus; and were dissipated by the arrival of Antiochus
from Athens, whose presence disconcerted all their
measures.
The prince of the covenant — This was Onias, the high
priest, whom he removed, and put Jason in his place, who
had given him a great sum of money; and then put wicked
Menelaus in his room, who had offered him a larger sum.
Thus he acted deceitfully in the league made with Jason.

Daniel 11:23  And after
the league made with
him he shall work
deceitfully: for he
shall come up, and
shall become strong
with a small people.

He shall come up — From Rome, where he had been a
hostage for the payment of the tax laid on his father.
Shall become strong with a small people. — At first he
had but few to espouse his cause when he arrived at
Antioch, the people having been greatly divided by the
many claimants of the crown; but being supported by
Eumenes and Attalus, his few people increased, and he
became strong.



Daniel 11:24  He shall
enter peaceably even
upon the fattest places
of the province; and he
shall do that which his
fathers have not done,
nor his fathers’
fathers; he shall
scatter among them the
prey, and spoil, and
riches: yea, and he
shall forecast his
devices against the
strong holds, even for
a time.

He shall enter peaceably even upon the fattest places —
The very richest provinces – Coelesyria and Palestine.
He shall do that which his fathers have not done, nor
his fathers’ fathers — He became profuse in his
liberalities, and scattered among them the prey of his
enemies, the spoil of temples, and the riches of his
friends, as well as his own revenues. He spent much in
public shows, and bestowed largesses among the people.
We are told in 1Macc 3:30, that “in the liberal giving
of gifts he abounded above all the kings that went
before him.” These are nearly the words of the prophet;
and perhaps without any design to copy them on the part
of the apocryphal writer. He would sometimes go into the
streets, and throw about a handful of money, crying out,
“Let him take it, to whom Fortune sends it.”
He shall forecast his devices — As Eulaeus and Lenaeus,
who were the guardians of the young Egyptian king
Ptolemy Philometer, demanded from Antiochus the
restitution of Coelesyria and Palestine, which he
refused, he foresaw that he might have a war with that
kingdom; and therefore he forecast devices – fixed a
variety of plans to prevent this; visited the strong
holds and frontier places to see that they were in a
state of defense. And this he did for a time – he
employed some years in hostile preparations against
Egypt.

Daniel 11:25  And he
shall stir up his power
and his courage against
the king of the south
with a great army; and
the king of the south
shall be stirred up to
battle with a very
great and mighty army;
but he shall not stand:
for they shall forecast
devices against him.

He shall stir up his power — Antiochus marched against
Ptolemy, the king of the south, (Egypt,) with a great
army; and the Egyptian generals had raised a mighty
force.
Stirred up to battle — The two armies met between
Pelusium and Mount Casius; but he (the king of the
south) could not stand-the Egyptian army was defeated.
The next campaign he had greater success; he routed the
Egyptian army, took Memphis, and made himself master of
all Egypt, except Alexandria, see 1Macc 1:16-19. And all
these advantages he gained by forecasting devices;
probably by corrupting his ministers and captains.
Ptolemy Macron gave up Cyprus to Antiochus; and the
Alexandrians were led to renounce their allegiance to
Potlemy Philometer, and took Euergetes, or Physcon his
younger brother, and made him king in his stead. All
this was doubtless by the corruptions of Antiochus.

Daniel 11:26  Yea, they
that feed of the
portion of his meat
shall destroy him, and
his army shall
overflow: and many
shall fall down slain.

Yea, they that feed of the portion of his meat — This is
the proof of what has been last noted, that the
intrigues of Antiochus, corrupting the ministers and
officers of Ptolemy, were the cause of all the disasters
that felt on the Egyptian king. They that fed of the
portion of his meat – who were in his confidence and
pay, and possessed the secrets of the state, betrayed
him; and these were the means of destroying him and his
army, so that he was defeated, as was before observed.



Daniel 11:27  And both
these kings’ hearts
shall be to do
mischief, and they
shall speak lies at one
table; but it shall not
prosper: for yet the
end shall be at the
time appointed.

And both these kings’ hearts shall be to do mischief —
That is, Antiochus, and Ptolemy Philometer, who was
nephew to the former, and whose interest he now
pretended to have much at heart, since the Alexandrians
had renounced their allegiance to him, and set his
younger brother Euergetes upon the throne. When
Antiochus came to Memphis, he and Philometer had
frequent conferences at the same table; and at these
times they spoke lies to each other, Antiochus
professing great friendship to his nephew and concern
for his interests, yet in his heart designing to ruin
the kingdom by fomenting the discords which already
subsisted between the two brothers. On the other hand,
Philometer professed much gratitude to his uncle for the
interest he took in his affairs, and laid the blame of
the war upon his minister Eulaeus; while at the same
time he spoke lies, determining as soon as possible to
accommodate matters with his brother, and join all their
strength against their deceitful uncle.
But it shall not prosper — Neither succeeded in his
object; for the end of the appointed time was not yet
come.

Daniel 11:28  Then
shall he return into
his land with great
riches; and his heart
shall be against the
holy covenant; and he
shall do exploits, and
return to his own land.

Then shall he return onto his land with great riches —
Antiochus did return, laden with riches, from the spoils
that he took in Egypt; see 1Macc 1:19, 20. And hearing
that there had been a report of his death, at which the
citizens of Jerusalem had made great rejoicings,-
His heart shall be against the holy covenant — He was
determined to take a severe revenge, and he had an
ostensible pretext for it, for Jason, who had been
deprived of the high priesthood, hearing the report of
the death of Antiochus, raised forces, marched against
Jerusalem, took it, and obliged Menelaus, the high
priest, to shut himself up in the castle. Antiochus
brought a great army against Jerusalem; took it by
storm; slew forty thousand of the inhabitants; sold as
many more for slaves; boiled swine’s flesh, and
sprinkled the temple and the altar with the broth; broke
into the holy of holies; took away the golden vessels
and other sacred treasures, to the value of one thousand
eight hundred talents; restored Menelaus to his office;
and made one Philip, a Phrygian, governor of Judea.
1Macc 1:24; 2Macc 5:21. Prideaux and Newton. These are
what we term exploits; which having finished, he
returned to his own land.

Daniel 11:29  At the
time appointed he shall
return, and come toward
the south; but it shall
not be as the former,
or as the latter.

At the time appointed he shall return — Finding that his
treachery was detected, and that the two brothers had
united their counsel and strength for their mutual
support, he threw off the mask; and having collected a
great army early in the spring, he passed through
Coelesyria; entered Egypt; and the inhabitants of
Memphis having submitted to him, he came by easy marches
to Alexandria. But, says the prophet, “it shall not be
as the former or as the latter:” he had not the same
success as the former, when he overthrew the Egyptian
army at Pelusium; nor as the latter, when he took
Memphis, and subdued all Egypt, except Alexandria.



Daniel 11:30  For the
ships of Chittim shall
come against him:
therefore he shall be
grieved, and return,
and have indignation
against the holy
covenant: so shall he
do; he shall even
return, and have
intelligence with them
that forsake the holy
covenant.

For the ships of Chittim shall come against him —
Chittim is well known to mean the Roman empire.
Antiochus, being now in full march to besiege
Alexandria, and within seven miles of that city, heard
that ships were arrived there from Rome, with legates
from the senate. He went to salute them. They delivered
to him the letters of the senate, in which he was
commanded, on pain of the displeasure of the Roman
people, to put an end to the war against his nephews.
Antiochus said he would go and consult his friends; on
which Popilius, one of the legates, took his staff, and
instantly drew a circle round Antiochus on the sand
where he stood, and commanded him not to pass that
circle till he had given a definitive answer. Antiochus,
intimidated, said, he would do whatever the senate
enjoined; and in a few days after began his march, and
returned to Syria. This is confirmed by Polybius, Livy,
Velleius, Paterculus, Valerius Maximus, and Justin.
Therefore he shall be grieved — “Grieving and groaning,”
says Polybius; both mortified, humbled, and
disappointed.
Have indignation against the holy covenant — For he
vented his rage against the Jews; and he sent his
general, Apollonius, with twenty-two thousand men
against Jerusalem, plundered and set fire to the city,
pulled down the houses round about it, slew much of the
people, and built a castle on an eminence that commanded
the temple, and slew multitudes of the poor people who
had come up to worship, polluted every place, so that
the temple service was totally abandoned, and all the
people fled from the city. And when he returned to
Antioch he published a decree that all should conform to
the Grecian worship; and the Jewish worship was totally
abrogated, and the temple itself consecrated to Jupiter
Olympius. How great must the wickedness of the people
have been when God could tolerate this!
In the transacting of these matters he had intelligence
with them that forsake the holy covenant; with wicked
Menelaus the high priest; and the apostate Jews united
with him, who gave from time to time such information to
Antiochus as excited him against Jerusalem the temple,
and the people. See 1Macc 1:41, 62; 2Macc 6:1-9;
confirmed by Josephus, War, book i. chap. 1, s. 1. The
concluding reflection of Bp. Newton here is excellent:-
“It may be proper to stand a little here, and reflect
how particular and circumstantial this prophecy is,
concerning Egypt and Syria, from the death of Alexander
to the time of Antiochus Epiphanes. There is not so
concise, comprehensive, and regular an account of their
kings and affairs to be found in any authors of those
times. The prophecy is really more perfect than any
history, and is so wonderfully exact, not only to the
time of Antiochus Epiphanes, but likewise equally so
beyond that time, that we may conclude in the words of
the inspired writer, ‘No one could thus declare the
times and seasons, but he who hath them in his own
power.'”



Daniel 11:31  And arms
shall stand on his
part, and they shall
pollute the sanctuary
of strength, and shall
take away the daily
sacrifice, and they
shall place the
abomination that maketh
desolate.

And arms shall stand on his part — After Antiochus,
arms, that is, the Romans, shall stand up: for arms in
this prophecy every where denote military power; and
standing up, the power in activity and conquering. Both
Sir Isaac Newton and Bp. Newton agree, that what follows
is spoken of the Romans. Hitherto Daniel has described
the actions of the kings of the north and of the south,
that of the kings of Syria and Egypt; but, upon the
conquest of Macedon by the Romans, he has left off
describing the actions of the Greeks, and begun to
describe those of the Romans in Greece, who conquered
Macedon, Illyricum, and Epirus, in the year of the era
of Nabonassar, 580. Thirty-five years after, by the will
of Attalus, they inherited all Asia westward of Mount
Taurus; sixty-five years after they conquered the
kingdom of Syria, and reduced it into a province; and
thirty-four years after they did the same to Egypt. By
all these steps the Roman arms stood up over the Greeks;
and after ninety-five years more, by making war upon the
Jews, they polluted the sanctuary of strength,-the
temple, (so called by reason of its fortifications,) and
took away the daily sacrifice and placed the abomination
that maketh desolate, or of the desolator; for that this
abomination was thus placed after the time of Christ,
appears from Matthew 24:15.
In the sixteenth year of the Emperor Adrian, A.D. 132,
they placed this abomination by building a temple to
Jupiter Capitolinus, where the temple of God in
Jerusalem stood; upon which the Jews, under Barchocab,
rose up against the Romans. But in this war they had
fifty cities demolished, nine hundred and fifty of their
best towns destroyed, and eighty thousand men were slain
by the sword; and in the end of the war, A.D. 136, were
banished Judea on pain of death; and thenceforth the
land became desolate.

Daniel 11:32  And such
as do wickedly against
the covenant shall he
corrupt by flatteries:
but the people that do
know their God shall be
strong, and do
exploits.

Such as do wickedly against the covenant — This is
understood of the Christian Jews; for the NEW had now
succeeded to the OLD, the whole of the Jewish ritual
having been abolished, and Jerusalem filled with heathen
temples. And he-the Roman power, did all he could by
flatteries, as well as threats, to corrupt the
Christians, and cause them to sacrifice to the statues
of the emperors.
But the people that do know their God — The genuine
Christians.
Shall be strong — Shall be strengthened by his grace and
Spirit.
And do exploits — Continue steadfast in all temptations,
hold fast their faith, and enjoy a good conscience.



Daniel 11:33  And they
that understand among
the people shall
instruct many: yet they
shall fall by the
sword, and by flame, by
captivity, and by
spoil, many days.

And they that understand — The apostles and primitive
Christians in general, who understood from the prophets,
and his own actions, that JESUS was the true MESSIAH.
Instruct many — Preach the Gospel every where, and
convert multitudes to the faith.
Yet they shall fall by the sword, and by flame, by
captivity, and by spoil, many days. — They were exposed
to the malice and fury of their enemies, during TEN
STATE PERSECUTIONS, and suffered all kinds of tortures,
with but little intermission, for three hundred years.-
Newton.

Daniel 11:34  Now when
they shall fall, they
shall be holpen with a
little help: but many
shall cleave to them
with flatteries.

Now when they shall fall — When the storm of the tenth
persecution under Diocletian, which lasted ten years,
fell upon them, they were sorely oppressed.
They shall be holpen with a little help — By
Constantine; who, while he removed all persecution, and
promoted the temporal prosperity of the Christian
Church, yet added little to its spiritual perfection and
strength. For many, now seeing the Christians in
prosperity,-
Cleave to them with flatteries. — Became Christians
BECAUSE the EMPEROR was such.

Daniel 11:35  And some
of them of
understanding shall
fall, to try them, and
to purge, and to make
them white, even to the
time of the end:
because it is yet for a
time appointed.

And some of them of understanding — Disputes on certain
points of religion soon agitated the Christian Church;
and now, having no outward persecution, they began to
persecute each other. And many excellent men, men of
understanding, fell victims because they would not
embrace erroneous doctrines, when professed by the
state. But this was permitted,-
To try them, and to purge, and to make them white — To
bring all to the pure profession, possession, and
practice of Christianity.
To the time of the end — My own comment: Till Jesus
returns!

Daniel 11:36  And the
king shall do according
to his will; and he
shall exalt himself,
and magnify himself
above every god, and
shall speak marvellous
things against the God
of gods, and shall
prosper till the
indignation be
accomplished: for that
that is determined
shall be done.

And the king shall do according to his will — This may
apply to Antiochus, who exalted himself above every god,
called himself a god, sported with all religion,
profaned the temple, c., c. But others think an
antichristian power in the Church is intended for in the
language of this prophecy king is taken for power, a
kingdom, c. That such a power did spring up in the
Church that acted in an arbitrary manner against all
laws, human and Divine, is well known. This power showed
itself in the Greek emperors in the east, and in the
bishops of Rome in the west. And this is to continue.
Till the indignation be accomplished: for that that is
determined shall be done. — This is the same as what was
called in Daniel 8:19, the last end of the indignation
and Daniel 9:27, the consummation and means the end or
consummation of God’s indignation against the Jews.



Daniel 11:37  Neither
shall he regard the God
of his fathers, nor the
desire of women, nor
regard any god: for he
shall magnify himself
above all.

Neither shall he regard the God of his fathers — That
God who sent the evangelists and apostles to preach the
pure doctrine. These true fathers of the Christian
Church, and their God, the Church of Rome has not
regarded, but put councils, and traditions, and
apocryphal writings in their place.
Nor the desire of women — Both the Greek and Latin
Church, in their antichristian enactments, have
discouraged, and in several cases proscribed, marriage,
under the pretense of greater chastity, to the discredit
of God’s ordinance, and Christianity itself.
Nor regard any god — For the mandates and decrees of
that Church have been often in defiance of God and his
word, for it has magnified itself above all power and
authority in heaven and on earth. It professes to hold
the keys, and to open and shut heaven at pleasure, both
to states and individuals.

Daniel 11:38  But in
his estate shall he
honour the God of
forces: and a god whom
his fathers knew not
shall he honour with
gold, and silver, and
with precious stones,
and pleasant things.

Shall he honour the god of forces — מעזים mauzzim, or
gods protectors, as in the margin; worshipping saints
and angels as guardians, and protectors, and mediators;
leaving out, in general, the true God, and the only
Mediator, JESUS CHRIST.
And a god whom his fathers knew not — For these gods
guardians, the Virgin Mary, saints, and angels, were
utterly unknown as mediators and invocable guardians in
the primitive apostolic Church.
Shall he honour with gold, and silver, and with precious
stones — How literally does this apply to the Church of
Rome! See the house of our lady at Loretto; the shrines
of saints; the decorated images, costly apparel, gold,
jewels, c., profusely used about images of saints,
angels, and the blessed virgin, in different popish
churches. This superstition began to prevail in the
fourth century, and was established in 787, by the
seventh general council for in that the worship of
images was enacted.

Daniel 11:39  Thus
shall he do in the most
strong holds with a
strange god, whom he
shall acknowledge and
increase with glory:
and he shall cause them
to rule over many, and
shall divide the land
for gain.

In the most strong holds with a strange god — Bishop
Newton proposed the following translation, after justly
finding fault with our common Version: “Thus shall he do
to the defenders of Mauzzim, together with the strange
god whom he shall acknowledge: he shall multiply honour,
and he shall cause him to rule over many; and the earth
he shall divide for a reward.” The defenders of Mauzzim,
these saint and angel gods protectors, were the monks,
priests, and bishops; of whom it may be truly said,
“They were increased with honour, ruled over many, and
divided the land for gain.” They have been honoured and
reverenced almost to adoration; their jurisdiction was
extended over the purses and consciences of men; they
have been enriched with the noblest buildings and
largest endowments, and the choicest lands have been
appropriated for Church lands. These are points of such
public notoriety, that they require no proof. – Newton.



Daniel 11:40  And at
the time of the end
shall the king of the
south push at him: and
the king of the north
shall come against him
like a whirlwind, with
chariots, and with
horsemen, and with many
ships; and he shall
enter into the
countries, and shall
overflow and pass over.

At the time of the end shall the king of the south push
at him — These kings are to be understood in reference
to the times of which the prophet speaks. While the
kingdoms of Egypt and Syria were subsisting, the king of
the south and the north applied to them exclusively: but
they did not exist at the time of which the prophet
speaks; therefore other southern and northern powers
must be sought. These we may find in the Saracens, who
were of the Arabians, who came from the south, headed by
the false prophet Mohammed, who pushed at him-made war
on the Greek emperor Heraclius, and with amazing
rapidity deprived him of Egypt, Syria, and many of his
finest provinces.
And the king of the north — The Turks, who were
originally Scythians, seized on the remains of the Greek
empire; and in process of time rendered themselves
masters of the whole. They are represented as coming
like a whirlwind, with chariots, and with horsemen;
their armies being chiefly composed of cavalry.
And with many ships — With these they got possession of
many islands and maritime countries; and were so
powerful in their fleets, that they entirely defeated
the Venetians; and at last their fleets became of the
utmost consequence to them in besieging, and afterwards
taking, Constantinople, A.D. 1453, which they hold to
the present day. So they entered into the countries, and
overflowed, rendering themselves masters of all Asia
Minor and Greece.

Daniel 11:41  He shall
enter also into the
glorious land, and many
countries shall be
overthrown: but these
shall escape out of his
hand, even Edom, and
Moab, and the chief of
the children of Ammon.

He shall enter also into the glorious land — Entirely
subdue Judea.
And many countries shall be overthrown — Aleppo,
Damascus, Gaza, and many other cities were forced to
submit to them; and they hold them still.
But these shalt escape – Edom and Moab, and the chief of
the children of Ammon. — These and other Arabians they
have never been able to subdue. They still occupy the
deserts; and receive a yearly pension of forty thousand
crowns of gold from the Ottoman emperors, to permit the
caravans, with the pilgrims for Mecca, to have a free
passage.

Daniel 11:42  He shall
stretch forth his hand
also upon the
countries: and the land
of Egypt shall not
escape.

He shall stretch forth his hand — He – the Ottoman
emperors, have stretched forth the hand, not only on
European, but also upon Asiatic and African countries.
Egypt – has not escaped; it is a province of the Turkish
government, as are also Fez, Morocco, Algiers, and many
other African countries. And as the prophecy says they
“got power over the silver and gold, and the precious
things of Egypt,” so it was; for when Selim conquered
Egypt, A.D. 1517, he took all its spoils; and the
immense sums drawn from it to the present day, and the
wretchedness of the land in consequence, are almost
incredible.



Daniel 11:43  But he
shall have power over
the treasures of gold
and of silver, and over
all the precious things
of Egypt: and the
Libyans and the
Ethiopians shall be at
his steps.

The prophecy refers specifically to the vast treasures
of Egypt. Therefore, its fulfillment must be looked for
in the days of Egypt’s power and wealth. It cannot have
been fulfilled in the debased and poverty-stricken Egypt
of later centuries. In the days of Antony and Cleopatra
the treasures of Egypt were of immense value, having
been accumulated over the years of the Ptolemaic rule.
Octavius captured the accumulated riches of Egypt with
his victory over Antony and Cleopatra, and celebrated
his triumph in Rome in 29 BCE. He became the first Roman
emperor, entitled “Caesar Augustus.” Interest rates in
the Roman empire fell greatly due to the influx of
plunder from Egypt. Octavius returned in victory to
Rome. Octavius’ general, Cornelius Balbus, later took
Libya and Ethiopia for Rome.

Daniel 11:44  But
tidings out of the east
and out of the north
shall trouble him:
therefore he shall go
forth with great fury
to destroy, and utterly
to make away many.

But tidings out of the east and out of the north shall
trouble him — This part of the prophecy is allowed to be
yet unfulfilled; and what is portented, the course of
prophetic events will show. Were we to understand it as
applying to Antiochus, then the news might be of the
preparations which he heard, that the provinces of the
east, and Artaxerxes, king of Armenia, on the north were
intending to rise up against him. But if the Turkish
power be understood, as in the preceding verses, it may
mean that the Persians on the east, and the Russians on
the north, will at some time greatly embarrass the
Ottoman government. And how completely has this been
fulfilled; first, by the total destruction of the
Egyptian fleet, by the combined fleets of England,
France, and Russia, in the Bay of Navarino; and,
secondly, by the total overthrow of the Turkish army by
the Russians, in the years 1828 and 1829, when the
sultan was obliged to accept any conditions that the
emperor of Russia was pleased to give!

Daniel 11:45  And he
shall plant the
tabernacles of his
palace between the seas
in the glorious holy
mountain; yet he shall
come to his end, and
none shall help him.

He shalt plant the tabernacles — He shall make a last
stand in Judea, and there shall his power be smitten.
He shall come to his end, and none shall help him — All
his confederate and tributary kingdoms, states, and
provinces shall desert him, and leave that government to
come to a shameful end.

There are two other articles on Daniel 11 on this website:
All Prophecies of Daniel 11 Fulfilled! by Bryan T. Huie and
Daniel 11:21-45 Explained in the Light of History by Philip Mauro

They probably differ somewhat. I hope to compare them a verse at a time and
may update this article later with more or different information.

When I was yet a babe in Christ and Bible knowledge, I was told God gave us
prophecy to know the future. I don’t believe anymore that we can know
specific events before they happen. Did any prophet of God prophesy of a fake
pandemic that would bring tyranny to democratic nations and trample on the
civil rights of the public? No! Does the Bible predict an atomic war that
will destroy the earth? What value is it for us to even speculate about such
things? The only thing we can know for sure is Jesus is coming and will get

https://www.jamesjpn.net/eschatology/daniel-11-fulfilled-before-christ/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/basic-bible/daniel-1121-45-explained-in-the-light-of-history/


rid of the evildoers and bring an end to the madness on earth. When? When the
Father says so!

The Worship of Diana / Mary, the
Mother goddess Connected to the Number
911

This is information I got from the video below.

When I was a boy attending Catholic church, I often heard the words, “Ave
Maria”, Latin meaning Hail Mary, one of the prayers I used to pray when
saying the rosary. The Roman Catholic Church made a symbol out of it with the
letters A and M.

https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/the-worship-of-diana-mary-the-mother-goddess-connected-to-the-number-911/
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This is a Jesuit ring:

You can see the Ave Maria symbol without the crossbar of the A. It also looks
like an inverted M symbol over another M which can have the occultic meaning
of “As above so below”.

You can see the symbols can be interpreted as Roman numbers for 911.

This can be observed on Masonic symbols as well!



What exactly is the World Economic
Forum?

I found a talk by Larry Alex Taunton that I like on my friend’s website
Global Depopulation by WEF

https://www.jamesjpn.net/government/what-exactly-is-the-world-economic-forum/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/government/what-exactly-is-the-world-economic-forum/
https://biblescienceforum.com/2023/06/19/global-depopulation-by-wef/


Mr. Taunton has very interesting things to say about Klaus Schwab’s World
Economic Forum. He gives the history and the motivation behind it.

Larry Alex Taunton (born, May 24, 1967) is an American author, columnist, and
cultural commentator. He has personally engaged some of the most outspoken
opponents of Christianity, including Richard Dawkins, Christopher Hitchens,
and Peter Singer.

Quoted from the YouTube video:

In this, our fourth episode of the “Ideas Have Consequences”
podcast, author and host Larry Alex Taunton cuts through the
conspiracy theories and the WEF’s noble slogans to explain the
history of this sinister organization and the anti-human ideas
driving it. Taunton, who attended the WEF’s annual meeting in
Davos, Switzerland as a kind of spy, brings a unique knowledge and
experience to this important issue. This is THE podcast when it
comes to ideas and the World Economic Forum.

Important points from the video

The elite are telling us all how we need to reduce our carbon footprint.
The carbon they want to reduce is you.
There are a boatload of ideas that are driving the World Economic Forum.
They are sinister ideas but the people themselves don’t think of
themselves as sinister. Indeed they think of themselves as very decent
good people who are doing what is the best for humanity.
C.S Lewis once made the observation that the worst kind of tyranny is
that which is done for your own good. And it’s because those kind of
tyrants are individuals who tyrannize you with the approval of their
consciences. They’re individuals who reassure themselves that at the end
of the day what they’re doing even if it caused a little bit of harm, it
was ultimately for your own good. It’s why a guy like Joseph Stalin when
asked by a lady, “When are you going to stop killing people? He said,
“When it’s no longer necessary.” He simply meant, to make the Socialist,
the Stalinist, the Marxist omelet, you got to break a few eggs. And this
is the mentality of the World Economic Forum.
Human beings in the Socialist, Marxist, Communist, and Fascist way of
thinking are simply raw materials for building the Utopian state, and
this defines the World Economic Forum as well.
Atheism is a major driving factor.
The guys that are coming after you, they’re not going to have gone to
Sunday school, they’re not going to be people who have been influenced
to the degree that you are by the Christian faith. They’re going to be
prepared to follow their atheism to its logical conclusions. They’re
like Peter Singer (Australian moral philosopher and the Ira W. DeCamp
Professor of Bioethics at Princeton University) who’s the most
consistent atheist that I’ve ever met. They’re going to be willing to
follow it all the way to where it goes which is to say there’s no



ultimate meaning in life other than that which you assign to yourself
which again has no real meaning, no transcendent meaning. It’s just kind
of a fake meaning that you give yourself in order to feel better about
this life. It means there’s no life in the Hereafter, there’s no hope,
there’s no justice, there’s no ultimate right and wrong, there is only
what happens. And if it means that you’re a genocidal maniac, who cares?
There’s no ultimate right and wrong. And it means a guy like Stalin or
Mao got away with it. There’s no one in the next life to judge them for
what they did. (Or so they think!) Once a culture absorbs that kind of
ideology, atheism at its core, it’s anything goes. And we’re starting to
see that in the culture now.
The World Economic Forum has moved beyond the debate over God’s
existence to a place where their whole premise, their whole world view
just more or less assumes there is no God. And they’re taking it to the
next level, they’re taking it to its logical conclusion.
At its core the World Economic Forum is about population control. They
want to reduce the global population.
They use the word “sustainability.” That is a word you should be very
wary of any time you hear sustainability, economic sustainability,
development sustainability, governmental sustainability, or agricultural
sustainability. Nothing good follows on the backside of the word
sustainability. It always turns out to be fundamentally anti-human and
that is because the World Economic Forum is anti-human. Atheism taken to
its logical conclusions is anti-human.
A lot of these World Economic Forum types don’t believe in human
perfectibility. They believe in societal perfectability. There’s a
slight difference between those two. They recognize that human beings
are flawed but they they think they’re flawed for a different reason.
They don’t think it is because of the Fall as I believe as a Christian
from the Genesis account of creation and the polluting of the human
spirit from Adam all the way down.
I remember how Richard Dawkins put this to me in his home some years
ago. I said, “Do you believe in evil?” And he says, “I believe in
genetic predispositions.” So he’s rejecting the premise that there’s an
ultimate right and wrong, there are only genetic predispositions, and
those pre-dispositions are divided into two categories, those
dispositions that we like and those dispositions that we don’t like,
that we consider to be anti-social and therefore things to be
eradicated. That’s an evil philosophy because it leads you to believe
that we can separate out the evil people and destroy them and we’re left
off with a better humanity. This is what drove Hitler, just separate out
the bad people and destroy them.
The World Economic Forum itself was founded in 1971. Between 1965 and
1975 there was an obsession with the global population, that the
population was getting out of control.
This concern over population control had infected the thinking of
academic elites, and so they were buying into this in a big way, and the
Club of Rome comes along. This is a group that was established in Rome
which oddly now is based in Zurich. They should be called the Club of
Zurich. It was a group of about 25 people the goal of it becoming about
60 people, but I think they’re north of 100 members now. They’re mostly



individuals who are think-tankish types. They are academics, they’re
businessmen, they are influential people who gather together for the
purpose of bettering mankind. That’s the stated goal of the Club of
Rome. It’s a think tank, a vastly influential think tank.
The club of Rome was saying, “Look we have a global crisis and the
global crisis is overpopulation. Read what Paul Ehrlich said in the
“Population Bomb.” We’re in trouble what are we going to do?” So they
said, “Rather than doing what academics normally do and just producing a
paper that’s full of theories and suggestions, let’s actually create an
executive committee that acts on their recommendations of the think
tank. We need to create the problem: Overpopulation.”
Klaus Schwab, a German engineer, founded what he called at the time the
World Forum. He would eventually change the name to the World Economic
Forum. The World Economic Forum was created with the intention that it
would act upon the think tank’s (the Club of Rome’s) recommendations.
You have to think about this just a little bit how arrogant must you be
to think that it is your job to act on behalf of the whole of humanity
without being elected to so much as dog catcher! These are not elected
individuals. At the time of its founding, the World Economic Forum
wasn’t particularly influential. Now it is.
This year’s World Economic Forum there were more than 50 heads of state,
115 billionaires and more than 600 CEOs of major corporations. Major
multi-billion dollar corporations that are involved in this. And then
there are peons like me who attended which are another 2700 individuals.
And so I decided I needed to be there. I wanted to mingle among the 2700
others. I wanted to see what those people are about.
Dennis Meadows (American scientist and Club of Rome member) is here
saying, “Yeah, we need to reduce the global population by billions, but
hey I really hope this can be done in a civil way, in a peaceful way.”
It’s astonishing the way these people talk about peace. It doesn’t mean
that everybody’s happy, but it means that conflict isn’t solved through
violence and through force but rather in other ways.
Dennis Meadows comes off as just your regular normal guy who lives next
door and who you discover wants to rid the planet of seven billion
people. Here’s a guy who says, “Gosh I sure hope that we can do it in a
sustainable way.” And then you hear the absolute contempt for democracy,
for the will of the people. This is the way these people think. They do
not believe that you deserve a voice in this.
We have Marxist regimes in South America that are destroying economies.
We have seen Brazil fall to Marxists via dubious means Venezuela fell to
Marxists, Peru has fallen to Marxists, Chile has fallen to Marxists.
Stunningly the most stable democracy in South America has fallen to
Marxists and Honduras, all of those countries have fallen. Colombia is
another one that has also fallen to Marxists, and they’re destroying
economies and those people are fleeing to the USA. Do you know what CNN
said the reason was for these millions of people crossing our southern
border? CNN said it was due to climate change! Complete nonsense! This
has nothing to do with climate change. It has everything to do with the
very policies that these people (the WEF elite) are trying to import
into the United States.
World Economic Forum agenda is fundamentally anti-human. It is anti-



Christian. It is atheistic to its core.

The Olivet Discourse in All Three
Synoptic Gospels Compared Verse by
Verse

The Olivet Discourse is the message Jesus gave to His disciples on the Mount
of Olives. This message is written in slightly three different ways in the
three synoptic Gospels in Matthew 24, Mark 13, and Luke 21. The Gospels
Matthew, Mark and Luke are called synoptic Gospels because they include many
of the same stories. And they stand in contrast to the Gospel of John, whose
content is largely distinct.
.
In my opinion, Just as the Daniel 9:27 is one of the most misinterpreted
prophecies in the Bible, Matthew 24 is one of the most misinterpreted
chapters in the Bible. False doctrines of Dispersationalism and Futurism have
tainted the thinking of the vast majority of evangelicals today. Most Bible
believing Christians today interpret Matthew 24 as the Lord’s description of
events just before the end of the world. Is that what Mark 13 and Luke 21,
the parallel passages of the other two synoptic Gospels teach? Let’s find out
by comparing them!

I believe it’s very important to compare the three passages because through
it’s the same account of Jesus on the Mount of Olives, the wording is not
always identical! And because they’re not always identical, Mark 13 and Luke
21 sheds light on the words recorded in the Gospel of Matthew. Scripture
interprets Scripture.

Prophecy of the destruction of the Temple
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Matthew 24:1-2 “And Jesus went out, and departed from the temple: and his
disciples came to him for to shew him the buildings of the temple. {2} And
Jesus said unto them, See ye not all these things? verily I say unto you,
There shall not be left here one stone upon another, that shall not be
thrown down.”
Mark 13:1-2 “And as he went out of the temple, one of his disciples saith
unto him, Master, see what manner of stones and what buildings are here! {2}
And Jesus answering said unto him, Seest thou these great buildings? there
shall not be left one stone upon another, that shall not be thrown down.”
Luke 21:5-6 “And as some spake of the temple, how it was adorned with goodly
stones and gifts, he said, {6} As for these things which ye behold, the days
will come, in the which there shall not be left one stone upon another, that
shall not be thrown down.”
Not much difference in the first three verses of the Olivet Discourse.

The disciples ask Jesus when it will happen and what the signs will be
before it happens.

Matthew 24:3 “And as he sat upon the mount of Olives, the disciples came
unto him privately, saying, Tell us, when shall these things be? and what
shall be the sign of thy coming, and of the end of the world?”
Mark 13:3-4 “And as he sat upon the mount of Olives over against the temple,
Peter and James and John and Andrew asked him privately, {4} Tell us, when
shall these things be? and what shall be the sign when all these things
shall be fulfilled?”
Luke 21:7 “And they asked him, saying, Master, but when shall these things
be? and what sign will there be when these things shall come to pass?”



As you can see, only Matthew says “the sign of thy coming, and of the end of
the world”, and not Mark or Luke. According to Strong’s concordance, the
Greek word for world is aion and from which we get our English world eon,
meaning an age. With that in mind, a better translation for Matthew 23:3
would be, “the end of the Jewish age.” Do you think I’m stretching it to say
that? The Olivet discourse is all about the destruction of Jerusalem and the
Temple by the Roman army in 70 AD. No Temple = no more animal sacrifices,
the very heart and practice of the Jewish relation. Jesus was telling His
disciples He is giving the Jews 40 more years to repent before He returns to
destroy them!
This is connected to what “the sign of thy coming” means. It doesn’t mean
the second coming of Christ at the very end of the world, it means Christ’s
coming to destroy the people who rejected Him as their Messiah! How do I
know Jesus returned in 70 AD? Jesus told the high priest Caiaphas He would
return!
Matthew 26:63-65 “But Jesus held his peace. And the high priest answered and
said unto him, I adjure thee by the living God, that thou tell us whether
thou be the Christ, the Son of God. {64} Jesus saith unto him, Thou hast
said: nevertheless I say unto you, Hereafter shall ye see the Son of man
sitting on the right hand of power, and coming in the clouds of heaven. {65}
Then the high priest rent his clothes, saying, He hath spoken blasphemy;
what further need have we of witnesses? behold, now ye have heard his
blasphemy.”
God has given us an intellect to help us interpret Scripture. Some things
are symbolic and others literal. Jesus told the high priest that he would
see Him sitting at the right hand of power coming in the clouds of Heaven.
It seems logical to me that the high priest would live 40 more years to the
destruction of Jerusalem, and literally see Jesus in the clouds, and
therefore know that he and the Jews are being judged by God through the
Roman army for their rejection of Jesus as their Messiah, their Christ. It
therefore can’t possibly mean 2000 years later as some may interpret it.

Jesus tells them signs before the destruction of the Temple.
Matthew 24:4-14 “And Jesus answered and said unto them, Take heed that no
man deceive you. {5} For many shall come in my name, saying, I am Christ;
and shall deceive many. (6) “And ye shall hear of wars and rumours of wars:
see that ye be not troubled: for all these things must come to pass, but the
end is not yet. {7} For nation shall rise against nation, and kingdom
against kingdom: and there shall be famines, and pestilences, and
earthquakes, in divers places. {8} All these are the beginning of sorrows.
{9} Then shall they deliver you up to be afflicted, and shall kill you: and
ye shall be hated of all nations for my name’s sake. {10} And then shall
many be offended, and shall betray one another, and shall hate one another.
{11} And many false prophets shall rise, and shall deceive many. {12} And
because iniquity shall abound, the love of many shall wax cold. {13} But he
that shall endure unto the end, the same shall be saved. {14} And this
gospel of the kingdom shall be preached in all the world for a witness unto
all nations; and then shall the end come.”



Mark 13:5-13 “And Jesus answering them began to say, Take heed lest any man
deceive you: {6} For many shall come in my name, saying, I am Christ; and
shall deceive many. (7) And when ye shall hear of wars and rumours of wars,
be ye not troubled: for such things must needs be; but the end shall not be
yet. {8} For nation shall rise against nation, and kingdom against kingdom:
and there shall be earthquakes in divers places, and there shall be famines
and troubles: these are the beginnings of sorrows. {9} But take heed to
yourselves: for they shall deliver you up to councils; and in the synagogues
ye shall be beaten: and ye shall be brought before rulers and kings for my
sake, for a testimony against them. {10} And the gospel must first be
published among all nations. {11} But when they shall lead you, and deliver
you up, take no thought beforehand what ye shall speak, neither do ye
premeditate: but whatsoever shall be given you in that hour, that speak ye:
for it is not ye that speak, but the Holy Ghost. {12} Now the brother shall
betray the brother to death, and the father the son; and children shall rise
up against their parents, and shall cause them to be put to death. {13} And
ye shall be hated of all men for my name’s sake: but he that shall endure
unto the end, the same shall be saved.”
Luke 21:8-19 “And he said, Take heed that ye be not deceived: for many shall
come in my name, saying, I am Christ; and the time draweth near: go ye not
therefore after them. {9} But when ye shall hear of wars and commotions, be
not terrified: for these things must first come to pass; but the end is not
by and by. {10} Then said he unto them, Nation shall rise against nation,
and kingdom against kingdom: {11} And great earthquakes shall be in divers
places, and famines, and pestilences; and fearful sights and great signs
shall there be from heaven. {12} But before all these, they shall lay their
hands on you, and persecute you, delivering you up to the synagogues, and
into prisons, being brought before kings and rulers for my name’s sake. {13}
And it shall turn to you for a testimony. {14} Settle it therefore in your
hearts, not to meditate before what ye shall answer: {15} For I will give
you a mouth and wisdom, which all your adversaries shall not be able to
gainsay nor resist. {16} And ye shall be betrayed both by parents, and
brethren, and kinsfolks, and friends; and some of you shall they cause to be
put to death. {17} And ye shall be hated of all men for my name’s sake. {18}
But there shall not an hair of your head perish. {19} In your patience
possess ye your souls.”
Luke adds more information with “fearful sights and great signs shall there
be from heaven.” Flavius Josephus wrote about seven signs before the
destruction of Jerusalem.

A star stood over the city like a sword, and a comet — remaining for a1.
whole year. Matthew, we know, also likes the idea of a star hanging over
a particular spot on earth.
At a Feast of Unleavened Bread, at 3 am, a bright light, as bright as2.
midday, appeared around the altar and sanctuary, lasting for an hour.
During the same feast a cow brought for sacrifice gave birth to a lamb3.
in the middle of the Temple courts.
At midnight the East Gate of the Inner Sanctuary opened of its own4.
accord. This solid bronze gate normally required 20 men to shut it, and
it was fastened with iron bars secured by bolts.
Shortly after the feast, before sunset, there appeared in the sky over5.
the entire country chariots and regiments of soldiers racing through the
clouds and surrounding the towns.
At Pentecost the priests who were performing the normal Inner Temple6.

https://vridar.org/2007/03/29/the-signs-of-the-end-in-josephus-and-mark/


ritual at night heard a violent movement and loud crash, then a loud cry
of many voices: “Let us go hence!”
Four years before Jerusalem’s war with Rome, Jesus the son of Ananias7.
proclaimed doom for the city — especially at the feasts, and from the
Temple. He spoke as one possessed for 7 and and a half years, “Woe to
Jerusalem”, was beaten by the authorities, and was killed during the
siege.

Jesus tells His followers when to flee Jerusalem and Judea.
Matthew 24:15 “When ye therefore shall see the abomination of desolation,
spoken of by Daniel the prophet, stand in the holy place, (whoso readeth,
let him understand:)
Mark 13:14 “But when ye shall see the abomination of desolation, spoken of
by Daniel the prophet, standing where it ought not, (let him that readeth
understand,) then let them that be in Judæa flee to the mountains:
Luke 21:20-21 “And when ye shall see Jerusalem compassed with armies, then
know that the desolation thereof is nigh.
Matthew and Mark say to flee when they see “abomination of desolation” and
Luke says to flee when they see, “Jerusalem compassed with armies.” I submit
to you that the abomination of desolation, therefore, is the armies of Rome
about to attack Jerusalem and not some idol the Antichrist puts in the
Temple as many have interpreted it.

Jesus tells His followers where to go, what to do, and why.
Matthew 24:16-21 “Then let them which be in Judaea flee into the mountains:
{17} Let him which is on the housetop not come down to take any thing out of
his house: {18} Neither let him which is in the field return back to take
his clothes. {19} And woe unto them that are with child, and to them that
give suck in those days! {20} But pray ye that your flight be not in the
winter, neither on the sabbath day: {21} For then shall be great
tribulation, such as was not since the beginning of the world to this time,
no, nor ever shall be. “
Mark 13:15-19 “And let him that is on the housetop not go down into the
house, neither enter therein, to take any thing out of his house: {16} And
let him that is in the field not turn back again for to take up his garment.
{17} But woe to them that are with child, and to them that give suck in
those days! {18} And pray ye that your flight be not in the winter. {19} For
in those days shall be affliction, such as was not from the beginning of the
creation which God created unto this time, neither shall be.”
Luke 21:21-24 “Then let them which are in Judæa flee to the mountains; and
let them which are in the midst of it depart out; and let not them that are
in the countries enter thereinto. {22} “For these be the days of vengeance,
that all things which are written may be fulfilled. {23} But woe unto them
that are with child, and to them that give suck, in those days! for there
shall be great distress in the land, and wrath upon this people. {24} And
they shall fall by the edge of the sword, and shall be led away captive into
all nations: and Jerusalem shall be trodden down of the Gentiles, until the
times of the Gentiles be fulfilled.”



As you can see, Mark and Luke add more detail and clarify exactly what the
“great tribulation” is! Mark calls it days of affliction and Luke calls it
days of vengenance! Affliction upon whom? Vengenance upon whom? Upon the
Christ rejecting unbelieving Jews! And where were they? In Jerusalem. Many
of them fled to the Temple and were killed there. None of the Christians
were there. They in obedience to Jesus’ command fled Jerusalem and Judea and
went to the mountains where they were safe. The Lord must have fed and took
care of them there.
These scriptures are clearly about the attack by the Roman army by the Jews
for their rebellion. The Lord was going to punish the Christ rejecting Jews
but did not want His people to be caught up in that judgement. He therefore
told His followers to flee Jerusalem and Judea when they saw the Roman army
coming. He warned the Christians who were not in Judea not to return to it.
He told them to make haste to flee for their lives. He told them to pray it
won’t happen in winter when it’s much more difficult to travel, and to pray
it won’t be on the Sabbath day when the gates are closed.

The war against the Jews shortened for the Christians sake.
Matthew 24:22 “And except those days should be shortened, there should no
flesh be saved: but for the elect’s sake those days shall be shortened.”
Mark 13:20  “And except that the Lord had shortened those days, no flesh
should be saved: but for the elect’s sake, whom he hath chosen, he hath
shortened the days.”
Missing in Luke.
If the Romans had gone on destroying in this manner, the whole nation of the
Jews would have been destroyed. For the Christians particularly those days
were shortened.

Warning about false teachers
Matthew 24:23-26 “Then if any man shall say unto you, Lo, here is Christ, or
there; believe it not. {24} For there shall arise false Christs, and false
prophets, and shall shew great signs and wonders; insomuch that, if it were
possible, they shall deceive the very elect. {25} Behold, I have told you
before. {26} Wherefore if they shall say unto you, Behold, he is in the
desert; go not forth: behold, he is in the secret chambers; believe it not.”
Mark 13:21-23 “And then if any man shall say to you, Lo, here is Christ; or,
lo, he is there; believe him not: {22} For false Christs and false prophets
shall rise, and shall shew signs and wonders, to seduce, if it were
possible, even the elect. {23} But take ye heed: behold, I have foretold you
all things.”
Already told in Luke 21:8 “And he said, Take heed that ye be not deceived:
for many shall come in my name, saying, I am Christ; and the time draweth
near: go ye not therefore after them.



Christians today need to be very careful who they listen to! There are many
false teachers, dispensationalists, futurists, doctrines tainted by Jesuits.
And their are prosperity Gospel preachers who rip off the poor while they
live in luxury. And some churches are even infiltrated with witches! We need
to make sure we are following what the Bible actually teaches and not just
what some preacher says it teaches. Let’s be like the Bereans and search the
Scriptures for ourselves to see if what the preacher or teacher is saying is
what the Bible actually says!
Acts 17:10  And the brethren immediately sent away Paul and Silas by night
unto Berea: who coming thither went into the synagogue of the Jews.
11  These were more noble than those in Thessalonica, in that they received
the word with all readiness of mind, and searched the scriptures daily,
whether those things were so.

Jesus uses a parable of lightning, a carcase, and eagles
Matthew 24:27-28 “For as the lightning cometh out of the east, and shineth
even unto the west; so shall also the coming of the Son of man be. {28} For
wheresoever the carcase is, there will the eagles be gathered together.”
Not in Mark.
Not in Luke
Adam Clarke’s interpretation: “The Lord, points out the very march of the
Roman army: they entered into Judea on the East, and carried on their
conquest Westward, as if not only the extensiveness of the ruin, but the
very route which the army would take, were intended in the comparison of the
lightning issuing from the east, and shining to the west. Clarke also
interprets the “carcase” as the Jewish nation which was morally and
judicially dead and the “eagles” as the armies of Rome gathered around the
dead nation. It’s makes sense to me!

The Historicist interpretation of Scriptures futurists consider to be about the end of the world.
Matthew 24:29-31 “Immediately after the tribulation of those days shall the sun be darkened, and the moon
shall not give her light, and the stars shall fall from heaven, and the powers of the heavens shall be
shaken: {30} And then shall appear the sign of the Son of man in heaven: and then shall all the tribes of
the earth mourn, and they shall see the Son of man coming in the clouds of heaven with power and great
glory. {31} And he shall send his angels with a great sound of a trumpet, and they shall gather together
his elect from the four winds, from one end of heaven to the other.”
Mark 13:24-27 “But in those days, after that tribulation, the sun shall be darkened, and the moon shall
not give her light, {25} And the stars of heaven shall fall, and the powers that are in heaven shall be
shaken. {26} And then shall they see the Son of man coming in the clouds with great power and glory. {27}
And then shall he send his angels, and shall gather together his elect from the four winds, from the
uttermost part of the earth to the uttermost part of heaven.”
Luke 21:25-28 “And there shall be signs in the sun, and in the moon, and in the stars; and upon the earth
distress of nations, with perplexity; the sea and the waves roaring; {26} Men’s hearts failing them for
fear, and for looking after those things which are coming on the earth: for the powers of heaven shall be
shaken. {27} And then shall they see the Son of man coming in a cloud with power and great glory. {28}
And when these things begin to come to pass, then look up, and lift up your heads; for your redemption
draweth nigh.”



From Adam Clarke’s commentary: “Commentators generally understand this, and what follows, of the end of
the world and Christ’s coming to judgment: but the word immediately shows that our Lord is not speaking
of any distant event, but of something immediately consequent on calamities already predicted: and that
must be the destruction of Jerusalem. “The Jewish heaven shall perish, and the sun and moon of its glory
and happiness shall be darkened – brought to nothing. The sun is the religion of the Church; the moon is
the government of the state; and the stars are the judges and doctors of both. Compare Isaiah 13:10;
Ezekiel 32:7, Ezekiel 32:8, etc.”
In the prophetic language, great commotions upon earth are often represented under the notion of
commotions and changes in the heavens: –
The fall of Babylon is represented by the stars and constellations of heaven withdrawing their light, and
the sun and moon being darkened. See Isaiah 13:9, Isaiah 13:10.
The destruction of Egypt, by the heaven being covered, the sun enveloped with a cloud, and the moon
withholding her light. Ezekiel 32:7, Ezekiel 32:8.
The destruction of the Jews by Antiochus Epiphanes is represented by casting down some of the host of
heaven, and the stars to the ground. See Daniel 8:10.
And this very destruction of Jerusalem is represented by the Prophet Joel, Joel 2:30, Joel 2:31, by
showing wonders in heaven and in earth – darkening the sun, and turning the moon into blood. This general
mode of describing these judgments leaves no room to doubt the propriety of its application in the
present case.
The falling of stars, i.e. those meteors which are called falling stars by the common people, was deemed
an omen of evil times.
Verse 30 Then shall appear the sign of the Son of man – The plain meaning of this is, that the
destruction of Jerusalem will be such a remarkable instance of Divine vengeance, such a signal
manifestation of Christ’s power and glory, that all the Jewish tribes shall mourn, and many will, in
consequence of this manifestation of God, be led to acknowledge Christ and his religion. By της γης, of
the land, in the text, is evidently meant here, as in several other places, the land of Judea and its
tribes, either its then inhabitants, or the Jewish people wherever found.
Verse 31 He shall send his angels – Τους αγγελους, his messengers, the apostles, and their successors in
the Christian ministry.
With a great sound of a trumpet – Or, a loud-sounding trumpet – the earnest affectionate call of the
Gospel of peace, life, and salvation.
Shall gather together his elect – The Gentiles, who were now chosen or elected, in place of the
rebellious, obstinate Jews, according to Our Lord’s prediction, Matthew 8:11, Matthew 8:12, and Luke
13:28, Luke 13:29. For the children of the kingdom, (the Jews who were born with a legal right to it, but
had now finally forfeited that right by their iniquities) should be thrust out. It is worth serious
observation, that the Christian religion spread and prevailed mightily after this period: and nothing
contributed more to the success of the Gospel than the destruction of Jerusalem happening in the very
time and manner, and with the very circumstances, so particularly foretold by our Lord. It was after this
period that the kingdom of Christ began, and his reign was established in almost every part of the world.
To St. Matthew’s account, St. Luke adds, Luke 21:24, They shall fall by the edge of the sword, and shalt
be led away captive into all nations; and Jerusalem shall be trodden down by the Gentiles, till the times
of the Gentiles be fulfilled. The number of those who fell by the sword was very great. Eleven Hundred
Thousand perished during the siege. Many were slain at other places, and at other times. By the
commandment of Florus, the first author of the war, there were slain at Jerusalem 3,600, Josephus. War,
b. ii. c. 14. By the inhabitants of Caesarea, above 20,000. At Scythopolis, above 13,000. At Ascalon,
2,500. At Ptolemais, 2,000. At Alexandria, 50,000. At Joppa, when taken by Cestius Gallus, 8,400. In a
mountain called Asamon, near Sepporis, above 2,000. At Damascus, 10,000. In a battle with the Romans at
Ascalon, 10,000. In an ambuscade near the same place, 8,000. At Japha, 15,000. Of the Samaritans, on
Mount Gerizim, 11,600. At Jotapa, 40,000. At Joppa, when taken by Vespasian, 4,200. At Tarichea, 6,500.
And after the city was taken, 1,200. At Gamala, 4,000, besides 5,000 who threw themselves down a
precipice. Of those who fled with John, of Gischala, 6,000. Of the Gadarenes, 15,000 slain, besides
countless multitudes drowned. In the village of Idumea, above 10,000 slain. At Gerasa, 1,000. At
Machaerus, 1,700. In the wood of Jardes, 3,000. In the castle of Masada, 960. In Cyrene, by Catullus the
governor, 3,000. Besides these, many of every age, sex, and condition, were slain in the war, who are not
reckoned; but, of those who are reckoned, the number amounts to upwards of 1,357,660, which would have
appeared incredible, if their own historian had not so particularly enumerated them. See Josephus, War,
book ii. c. 18, 20; book iii. c. 2, 7, 8, 9; book iv. c. 1, 2, 7, 8, 9; book vii. c. 6, 9, 11; and Bp.
Newton, vol. ii. p. 288-290.
Many also were led away captives into all nations. There were taken at Japha, 2,130. At Jotapa, 1,200. At
Tarichea, 6,000 chosen young men, who were sent to Nero; others sold to the number of 30,400, besides
those who were given to Agrippa. Of the Gadarenes were taken 2,200. In Idumea above 1,000. Many besides
these were taken in Jerusalem; so that, as Josephus says, the number of the captives taken in the whole
war amounted to 97,000. Those above seventeen years of age were sent to the works in Egypt; but most were
distributed through the Roman provinces, to be destroyed in their theatres by the sword, and by the wild
beasts; and those under seventeen years of age were sold for slaves. Eleven thousand in one place
perished for want. At Caesarea, Titus, like a thorough-paced infernal savage, murdered 2,500 Jews, in
honor of his brother’s birthday; and a greater number at Berytus in honor of his father’s. See Josephus,
War, b. vii. c. 3. s. 1. Some he caused to kill each other; some were thrown to the wild beasts; and
others burnt alive. And all this was done by a man who was styled, The darling of mankind! Thus were the
Jews miserably tormented, and distributed over the Roman provinces; and continue to be distressed and
dispersed over all the nations of the world to the present day. Jerusalem also was, according to the
prediction of our Lord, to be trodden down by the Gentiles. Accordingly it has never since been in the
possession of the Jews. It was first in subjection to the Romans, afterwards to the Saracens, then to the
Franks, after to the Mamalukes, and now to the Turks. Thus has the prophecy of Christ been most literally
and terribly fulfilled, on a people who are still preserved as continued monuments of the truth of our
Lord’s prediction, and of the truth of the Christian religion. See more in Bp. Newton’s Dissert. vol. ii.
p. 291, etc.



The meaning of the parable of the fig tree
Matthew 24:32-35 “Now learn a parable of the fig tree; When his branch is
yet tender, and putteth forth leaves, ye know that summer is nigh: {33} So
likewise ye, when ye shall see all these things, know that it is near, even
at the doors. {34} Verily I say unto you, This generation shall not pass,
till all these things be fulfilled. {35} Heaven and earth shall pass away,
but my words shall not pass away.”
Mark 13:28-31 “Now learn a parable of the fig tree; When her branch is yet
tender, and putteth forth leaves, ye know that summer is near: {29} So ye in
like manner, when ye shall see these things come to pass, know that it is
nigh, even at the doors. {30} Verily I say unto you, that this generation
shall not pass, till all these things be done. {31} Heaven and earth shall
pass away: but my words shall not pass away.”
Luke 21:29-33 “And he spake to them a parable; Behold the fig tree, and all
the trees; {30} When they now shoot forth, ye see and know of your own
selves that summer is now nigh at hand. {31} So likewise ye, when ye see
these things come to pass, know ye that the kingdom of God is nigh at hand.
{32} Verily I say unto you, This generation shall not pass away, till all be
fulfilled. {33} Heaven and earth shall pass away: but my words shall not
pass away.”
Adam Clarke commentary: Learn a parable of the fig-tree – That is, These
signs which I have given you will be as infallible a proof of the
approaching ruin of the Jewish state as the budding of the trees is a proof
of the coming summer.
My commentary of This generation shall not pass away: Jesus was talking to
his disciples who were mostly young. They would live 40 more years to see
all these things, namely the destruction of the Temple and Jerusalem by the
Roman army.

Jesus exhorts us not to fall spiritually asleep.
Matthew 24:36 “But of that day and hour knoweth no man, no, not the angels
of heaven, but my Father only.
Mark 13:32-33 “But of that day and that hour knoweth no man, no, not the
angels which are in heaven, neither the Son, but the Father. {33} Take ye
heed, watch and pray: for ye know not when the time is.
Not in Luke.
How many times in history were people caught off guard and unprepared for a
disaster? The destruction of Lahaina in Maui is a recent example.

Who was left behind? The fortunate ones!
Matthew 24:40-41 “Then shall two be in the field; the one shall be taken,
and the other left. {41} Two women shall be grinding at the mill; the one
shall be taken, and the other left.”
Not in Mark.
Not in Luke.
Adam Clarke’s commentary: Then shall two men – two women – one shall be
taken, and the other left – The meaning seems to be, that so general should
these calamities be, that no two persons, wheresoever found, or about
whatsoever employed, should be both able to effect their escape; and that
captivity and the sword should have a complete triumph over this unhappy
people.
I hope you see these verses are not talking about the Rapture as the popular
“Left Behind” series by Tim LaHaye indicates. It’s talking about the killing
of Jews by the Romans.



Warnings to watch and stay spiritually awake!
Matthew 24:37-51 “But as the days of Noe were, so shall also the coming of
the Son of man be. {38} For as in the days that were before the flood they
were eating and drinking, marrying and giving in marriage, until the day
that Noe entered into the ark, {39} And knew not until the flood came, and
took them all away; so shall also the coming of the Son of man be.” “Watch
therefore: for ye know not what hour your Lord doth come. {43} But know
this, that if the goodman of the house had known in what watch the thief
would come, he would have watched, and would not have suffered his house to
be broken up. {44} Therefore be ye also ready: for in such an hour as ye
think not the Son of man cometh. {45} Who then is a faithful and wise
servant, whom his lord hath made ruler over his household, to give them meat
in due season? {46} Blessed is that servant, whom his lord when he cometh
shall find so doing. {47} Verily I say unto you, That he shall make him
ruler over all his goods. {48} But and if that evil servant shall say in his
heart, My lord delayeth his coming; {49} And shall begin to smite his
fellowservants, and to eat and drink with the drunken; {50} The lord of that
servant shall come in a day when he looketh not for him, and in an hour that
he is not aware of, {51} And shall cut him asunder, and appoint him his
portion with the hypocrites: there shall be weeping and gnashing of teeth.”
Mark 13:34-37 “For the Son of man is as a man taking a far journey, who left
his house, and gave authority to his servants, and to every man his work,
and commanded the porter to watch. Watch ye therefore: for ye know not when
the master of the house cometh, at even, or at midnight, or at the
cockcrowing, or in the morning: {36} Lest coming suddenly he find you
sleeping. {37} And what I say unto you I say unto all, Watch.”
Luke 21:34-36 “And take heed to yourselves, lest at any time your hearts be
overcharged with surfeiting, and drunkenness, and cares of this life, and so
that day come upon you unawares. {35} For as a snare shall it come on all
them that dwell on the face of the whole earth. {36} Watch ye therefore, and
pray always, that ye may be accounted worthy to escape all these things that
shall come to pass, and to stand before the Son of man.”
Self-explanatory.

For more commentary of the Olivet Discourse, please see Adam Clarke’s
Commentary on Matthew 24
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